Aus der Abteilung für Klinische Pharmakologie Leiter: Prof. Dr. med. S. Endres

Medizinische Klinik und Poliklinik IV Klinikum der Universität Ludwig- Maximilians- Universität München Director: Prof. Dr. med. M. Reincke

Gene expression profiles of T cells after adoptive transfer

in a mouse model of pancreatic carcinoma

Dissertation

zum Erwerb des Doktorgrades der Medizin

an der Medizinischen Fakultät der

Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität zu München

vorgelegt von

Yi Zeng

aus Chongqing, China

2017

Mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät

der Universität München

Berichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. med. Stefan Endres
Mitberichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. med. Max Schnurr
	Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Ludger Klein

Promovierter Mitbetreuer: PD Dr. med. Sebastian Kobold

Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Reinhard Hickel

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung:09. 02. 2017

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1 Adoptive T cell transfer for cancer immunotherapy	1
1.1.1 Autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in the treatment of metastatic melanoma	1
1.1.2 Redirecting T cell specificity by genetic engineering with TCR or CAR	2
1.2 Limitations to T cell therapy and strategies to overcome these	5
1.2.1 Identification of suitable tumor-specific target antigens	6
1.2.2 Prolongation of T cell persistence	6
1.2.3 Improvement of T cell migration and trafficking into tumors	7
1.2.4 Safety considerations of ACT	8
1.3 Objectives	. 9
1.3.1 Background	9
1.3.2 Aims of the thesis project	10

2. Materials and Methods	11
2.1 Materials	11
2.1.1 Technical equipment	. 11
2.1.2 Chemicals, reagents and buffers	. 12
2.1.3 T cell transduction reagents, buffers	.13
2.1.4 Kits	.13
2.1.5 Cell culture medium, reagents and materials	.14
2.1.6 FACS antibodies	. 15
2.1.7 Primers for real-time PCR	. 16
2.1.8 Software	. 17
2.2 Methods for cell culture	. 18
2.2.1 General culture conditions	. 18
2.2.2 Tumor cell culture	.18
2.2.3 Platinum-E cell culture	. 18
2.2.4 Generation and cell culture of primary T cells	. 18
2.3 Transduction of primary murine T cells	. 19

2.4 Animal experiment	19
2.4.1 Mice	
2.4.2 Tumor induction	20
2.4.3 Adoptive T cell transfer	
2.4.4 Organ and single cell preparation	
2.5 Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction	
2.5.1 Isolation of cytoplasmic RNA	
2.5.2 Reverse transcription and cDNA pre-amplification	
2.5.3 Real-time PCR array using the SYBR green method	21
2.5.4 Real-time PCR using fluorescent probe method	22
2.5.5 Calculation	
2.6 Flow cytometry analysis	
2.6.1 Antibody staining for flow cytometry	23
2.6.2 Analysis of cell surface markers	23
2.6.3 High speed cell sorting of GFP+-OT-1 T cells	24
2.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay	
2.8 Statistical analysis	24

3. Results	
3.1 Distribution of transferred T cells <i>in vivo</i>	25
3.2 Characteristics of transduced T cells	
3.2.1 Phenotype of transduced T cells	25
3.2.2 Phenotype of transduced T cells <i>in vivo</i>	
3.3 FACS sorting of GFP ⁺ -OT-1 T cells from spleens and tumors	27
3.4 Exhaustion and anergy array analysis	
3.5 Chemokine and chemokine receptor array analysis	
3.6 Confirmation of candidate genes of T cells in tumor versus spleen	
3.7 Comparison of gene expressions in T cells before and after transfer	
3.8 CCR8 is expressed on tumor-infiltrating GFP+-OT-1 T cells	
3.9 Concentration of CCL1 in different compartments	

4. Discussion
4.1 Up-regulation of activation and exhaustion genes in tumor-infiltrating transferred T cells38
4.2 Expression of T memory maintenance genes in spleen-residing transferred T cells
4.3 Altered gene expression involving transcription factors and epigenetic modification 39
4.4 Differences in gene expression in lipid signaling pathway and T cell activation40
4.5 Different gene expression involving chemotaxis and migration in adoptively transferred T
cells
4.6 Limitations of the methods used
4.7 Outlook

5. Summary	43
6. Zusammenfassung	44
7. References	45
8. Abbreviation list	69
9. Curriculum vitae	73
10. Publications	74
11. Acknowledgment	76

1. Introduction

1.1 Adoptive T cell transfer for cancer immunotherapy

Cancer is one of the most deadly diseases in spite of significant advances in the fields of surgery, radiation therapy and chemotherapy [Siegel et al., 2014]. Based on an increasing understanding of tumor immunology, immunotherapy, which aims at stimulating or enhancing the function of the immune system to eradicate malignant cells, has emerged as an effective strategy for a number of cancer types [DeVita et al., 2012].

Among the rapidly emerging strategies for cancer immunotherapy, adoptive T cell transfer (ACT) is one of the most promising avenues. ACT transfers lymphocytes with enhanced functionality into patients to target tumor cells. It takes advantages of the natural ability of T cells to specifically recognize and eliminate targeted malignant cells, and has shown potent anti-tumor effects in defined patients [Rosenberg et al., 2015]. Currently, ACT may be classified in three different approaches: the use of autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) and the infusion of autologous T cells genetically engineered with high-affinity T cell receptors (TCRs) or with chimeric antigen receptors (CARs) [Gattinoni et al., 2006] (Figure 1).

1.1.1 Autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in the treatment of metastatic melanoma

For TIL therapy, lymphocytes are harvested from resected tumor specimens. These cells are expanded in the presence of stimulation factors, such as interleukin-2 (IL-2) or anti-CD3 antibodies, before transfer back into patients [Rosenberg et al., 2015]. A number of clinical trials have demonstrated complete and durable tumor regression in some patients with metastatic melanoma (Table 1).

However, successful application of TIL therapy has been so far restricted to the treatment of melanoma. Reasons include: a) the difficulty of generating TIL cultures due to low immune infiltrates [Clemente et al., 1996, Galon et al., 2006, Ino et al., 2013], b) the lack of readily accessible tissue in advanced tumor stages, c) the low specificity of TIL culture for the cancer cells [Dudley et al., 2003] and d) the risk that TIL may recognize only antigen lost to the cancer cell during the process of immunoediting [Dunn et al., 2002, Gyorki et al., 2013]. Accordingly, only a few clinical trials have used TILs for the treatment of epithelial cancers [Tran et al., 2014, Stevanovic et al., 2015].

1.1.2 Redirecting T cell specificity by genetic engineering with TCR or CAR

The high response rates to TIL therapy observed in patients with melanoma have provided clinical evidence that infusion of tumor-specific T cells can eradicate cancer cells. However, the limitations of TIL mentioned above prevent broad application of this approach. In contrast, a strategy which would in theory be applicable to every patient through *ex vivo* generation of the cellular products would have significant advantages over TIL while exploiting their efficacy. To enhance T cell specificity, autologous T cells isolated from peripheral blood can be genetically engineered with tumor-specific antigen receptors. The manipulated T cells can be expanded *ex vivo* for several weeks before reinfusion to patients [Kershaw et al., 2013]. Several approaches to engineer T cells for transgene expression have been investigated, but the most frequently used is currently virus-based transduction [June et al., 2009]. This viral transduction utilizes viral vectors derived from retroviruses or lentiviruses, which are able to integrate into the host genome and provide stable transgene expression over prolonged periods of time.

To redirect T cell specificity, two classes of receptors have been developed. High-affinity antigen-specific TCRs have the conventional structures of α - and β -chains, and can recognize epitopes of antigens presented by major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules [Kalos et al., 2013]. One strategy to generate such TCRs with high affinity is to select these from tumor-specific TIL populations. Such tumor antigen-specific TCRs can be sequenced using high-throughput sequencing [Li et al., 2005, Chervin et al., 2008] and cloned into vectors for gene transfer. TCR-based therapy was firstly used in the treatment of melanoma patients targeting melanocyte differentiation antigens (MDAs), such as melanoma-associated antigen recognized by T cells 1 (MART-1) and glycoprotein 100 (gp100) [Morgan et al., 2006, Johnson et al., 2009]. Cancer-testis antigens are other potential targets for TCR therapy [Robbins et al., 2011, Rapoport et al., 2015] with potentially less autoimmune toxicities than those observed in MDA-targeting TCR therapy. TCR-based T cell therapy also comes with a number of limitations. For example, tumor cells can escape T cells through MHC down-regulation, and mutagenesis might generate neo-epitopes that can result in unwanted immune responses in patients [Kalos et al., 2013]. In addition, the exogenous TCR might compete with endogenous TCR, which results in mispairing and suboptimal expression of exogenous TCR [Heemskerk et al., 2007, Govers et al., 2010].

In contrast, CARs [Gross et al., 1989] are hybrid antibody single-chain variable fragments coupled with T cell co-stimulatory signaling domains. These domains include CD28, CD134 (also known as OX40), or CD137 (also called 4-1BB) and T cell intracellular CD3 ζ signaling

chain [Barrett et al., 2014]. CARs can recognize antigens on the cell surface in a non-MHC-restricted manner. In addition, CAR T cells overcome the limitation generated by a lack of a second co-stimulatory signal in TCR T cells [Sadelain et al., 2013]. The most promising results obtained with CAR-based therapy have been seen when targeting CD19 in B cell malignancies, and tumor regression have been observed in clinical trials in both adult and pediatric patients (Table 1). There are also limitations to CAR therapy [Lipowska-Bhalla et al., 2012] which include the restriction to surface proteins.



Figure 1: Comparison of schematic work flow for different types of T cell therapy (modified from Rosenberg, S. A., 2011). T cells are isolated from resected tumors or from peripheral blood. Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) are amplified in the presence of growth-stimulating cytokines (such as IL-2) and are infused back to patients. Autologous T cells are genetically engineered with antigen-specific TCRs or CARs, and are amplified to reach large numbers before infusion.

Туре	Cancer entity	Target	Number	Overall	References
of cell			of	response	
therapy			patients		
TILs	Melanoma		20	60%	Rosenberg et al.,
					1988
	Melanoma		86	34%	Rosenberg et al.,
					1994
	Melanoma		13	46%	Dudley et al.,
					2002
	Melanoma		50	50% -	Dudley et al.,
				70%	2008
	Melanoma		93	22%	Rosenberg et al.,
					2011
	Melanoma		55	48%	Itzhaki et al.,
					2011
	Melanoma		6	60%	Ellebaek et al.,
					2012
	Melanoma		13	38%	Pilon-Thomas et
					al., 2012
	Melanoma		31	48%	Radvanyi et al.,
					2012
	Melanoma		57	40%	Besser et al.,
					2013
	Cervical cancer	Human	9	33%	Stevanovic et al.,
		papillomavirus			2015
		(HPV)			
TCRs	Melanoma	MART-1	15	13%	Morgan et al.,
					2006
	Melanoma	MART-1,	36	30% for	Johnson et al.,
		gp100		human	2009
				TCR and	
				19% for	
				mouse	
				TCR	
	Melanoma and	NY-ESO-1	11 for	45% for	Robbins et al.,
	synovial cell		melanoma	melanom	2011

 Table 1: Summary of successful clinical trials investigating T cell therapy in cancer.

	sarcoma		and 6 for synovial cell sarcoma	a and 67% for synovial cell sarcoma	
	Myeloma	NY-ESO-1	20	80%	Rapoport et al., 2015
CARs	B cell lymphoma	CD19	1	100%	Kochenderfer et al., 2010
	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL)	CD19	3	100%	Kalos et al., 2011
	Neuroblastoma	GD2	11	27%	Louis et al., 2011
	CLL and B cell lymphoma	CD19	8	75%	Kochenderfer et al., 2012
	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL)	CD19	5	100%	Brentjens et al., 2013
	ALL	CD19	2	100%	Grupp et al., 2013
	ALL	CD19	16	88%	Davila et al., 2014
	ALL	CD19	30	90%	Maude et al., 2014
	B cell lymphoma	CD19	15	80%	Kochenderfer et al., 2015
	ALL	CD19	21	67%	Lee et al., 2015

1.2 Limitations to T cell therapy and strategies to overcome these

In spite of promising results, there is no cancer type where ACT is an approved treatment. This is due to limited efficacy, as cancer regression could only be seen in a minority of patients with defined cancer entities [Rosenberg et al., 2015]. Current evidences suggest that both T cell intrinsic factors and extrinsic mechanisms arising from the tumor microenvironment significantly contribute to ACT failure and will need to be overcome to enable ACT as therapeutics. [Rosenberg, S. A., 2011].

1.2.1 Identification of suitable tumor-specific target antigens

Ideal candidate antigens for ACT should be exclusively expressed on tumor cells and not found on normal tissues. A lack of specificity may result in severe autoimmune toxicities in patients.

Recently, neoepitopes arising from cancer-specific gene mutations have been identified as promising targets for ACT [Lu et al., 2013, Robbins et al., 2013]. Such mutations are rarely shared between patients, thus targeting cancer specific mutated epitopes would be an individualized therapy. In contrast, viral proteins may also fulfill the requirement of specificity as these would not be expressed or presented by healthy tissues. One example of oncogenic virus providing specific targets is HPV which drives cervical cancer [Piersma et al., 2008, van Steenwijk et al., 2010]. Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) antigens for lymphoma [Bollard et al., 2004], nasopharyngeal carcinoma [Comoli et al., 2005] and lymphoproliferative disorders [Heslop et al., 2010, Bollard et al., 2012] would be other examples for suitable viral motives.

1.2.2 Prolongation of T cell persistence

Poor persistence of T cells after ACT limits its efficacy. Based on data from both clinical trials and animal experiments, several crucial factors influencing the persistence of transferred T cells *in vivo* have been identified. These include, the phenotype and differentiation state of T cells *ex vivo* before transfer, T cell exhaustion state *in vivo* after transfer and potential host immune responses against infused cells [Kalos et al., 2013].

The differentiation state of T cells before transfer is inversely correlated with proliferation and persistence of T cells after transfer [Gattinoni et al., 2012]. T cells used in an early differentiation state, such as naive [Hinrichs et al., 2009], central memory [Klebanoff et al., 2005, Berger et al., 2008] or memory stem T cells [Gattinoni et al., 2011] might have longer persistance, enhanced proliferative potential and effective anti-tumor function. On the other hand, T cells with full effector function *in vitro* have impaired capacity to mediate tumor regression after transfer [Gattinoni et al., 2005]. In this respect, CD27 has been utilized as a predictive biomarker to select less differentiated T cells for ACT [Gattinoni et al., 2011, Hinrichs et al., 2011]. CD27 is mainly expressed by naive and memory T cells, but downregulated in late stage effector T cells. The cell culture conditions *in vitro* are also

important for the generation of less differentiated T cells. The addition of IL-7 and IL-15 to cell culture can induce and maintain T cells in a memory-like state [Cieri et al., 2013]. An additional feature of a successful cell product may be the collaboration of different cell populations. CD4⁺ T cells, for example, are required for the formation of CD8⁺ memory T cells [Sun et al., 2003, Sun et al., 2004]. For this reason, the transfer of mixed CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells for ACT might be superior to the transfer of either population alone [Huang et al., 2002].

The exhaustion state of T cells after transfer is another important factor that hampers T cell persistence and function. Several mechanisms contribute to T cell exhaustion [Jiang et al., 2015], such as checkpoint pathway, immunosuppressive cells and transforming growth factor β (TGF- β). Checkpoint blockade strategy has been applied in combination with CAR therapy, using monoclonal antibodies targeting programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) [John et al., 2013] and cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) [Mahvi et al., 2015]. More recently, in our group, a PD-1-fusion receptor has been developed to genetically engineer T cells before transfer and render them insensitive to check point inhibitory pathways [Kobold et al., 2015].

Another strategy to enhance T cell persistence after transfer is to manipulate immunosuppressive immune cells in the tumor microenvironment. Regulatory T cells (Treg) predict a worse outcome of patients treated with TIL therapy [Yao et al., 2012]. Depleting these immunosuppressive cells may improve ACT. Lymphodepletion by total body irradiation (TBI) in addition to a cyclophosphamide chemotherapy regimen [Dudley et al., 2008] has been utilized for this purpose. This method can lead to decreased numbers of regulatory T cells (Tregs) [Yao et al., 2012], as well as increased levels of beneficial cytokines (such as IL-7 and IL-15) for effector T cells [Gattinoni et al., 2005, Dudley et al., 2008, Wrzesinski et al., 2010]. TBI can also enhance the function of innate immune cells by inducing microbial translocations from the gut, which activates dendritic cells and strengthens dendritic cell-mediated stimulation of adaptive immunity [Paulos et al., 2007]. Other strategies to reprogram the tumor microenvironment include engineering of T cells to express IL-12, which leads to activation of antigen presenting cells (APCs) in the tumor environment and enhanced anti-tumoral CD8⁺ T cell response [Wagner et al., 2004, Zhang et al., 2012].

1.2.3 Improvement of T cell migration and trafficking into tumors

The successful migration and trafficking of T cells to the targeted tumor site is another important consideration for ACT success [Fisher et al., 2006]. The amount of transferred T cells migrating into tumor milieu correlates positively with clinical outcome [Fridman et al.,

2012], but the trafficking efficacy of transferred T cells to tumor tissues is very low [Fisher et al., 1989, Griffith et al., 1989]. It is thus necessary to develop strategies to improve T cell migration into the tumor site. Homing of effector T cells to tumor sites mainly depends on two factors: adhesion molecules [Bevilacqua, M. P., 1993] and specific chemokines secreted from tumor tissues [Balkwill, F., 2004].

Some adhesion molecules essential for T cell migration into tumors are down-regulated on tumor-infiltrating vascular endothelial cells [Piali et al., 1995, Griffioen et al., 1996]. The down-regulation of such molecules might be due to the increasing amounts of vascular endothelial growth factors and fibroblast growth factors secreted by tumor tissues. Those factors prevent T cells from leukocyte-vessel interaction and migration through blood vessels to tumor tissues. Strategies have been developed to overcome the endothelial barrier by administration of tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) [Ten Hagen et al., 2008] and normalization of vasculature in the tumor milieu using anti-angiogenic antibodies to facilitate T cell infiltration into tumors [Jain, R. K., 2005, Chung et al., 2010, Huang et al., 2012].

A subset of chemokines are found to be abundant in tumor tissues and play critical roles in T cell infiltration. Based on chemokine profile studies, CCL2, CCL3, CCL4, CCL5, CXCL9, and CXCL10 in metastatic melanoma [Harlin et al., 2009], CCL2 in several cancer cell lines [Brown et al., 2007], CXCL16 in breast cancer [Matsumura et al., 2008], colorectal cancer [Hojo et al., 2007], glioma [Ludwig et al., 2005], renal cell cancer [Gutwein et al., 2009] and pancreatic carcinoma [Meijer et al., 2008, Wente et al., 2008] may elicit T cell migration. On the other hand, some chemokine receptors expressed by TILs may have important functions in T cell recruitment, such as CXCR1 in melanoma [Sapoznik et al., 2012], CCR5, CCR6, CXCR3, and CXCR6 in renal cell carcinoma [Oldham et al., 2012] and CXCR3 in gastric carcinoma [Musha et al., 2005, Ohtani et al., 2009]. Strategies have been applied to redirect T cell trafficking into target sites by transducing appropriate chemokine receptors on T cells, such as CCR2 [Craddock et al., 2010, Moon et al., 2011, Asai et al., 2013], CXCR2 [Kershaw et al., 2002] and CCR4 [Di Stasi et al., 2009, Rapp et al., 2015] which all enhanced T cell infiltration and anti-tumor function of ACT.

1.2.4 Safety considerations of ACT

The major side effect of observed after ACT is a cytokine release syndrome, which is driven by massive T cell activation. CAR T cell trials were halted after some patients' deaths due to high levels of inflammatory molecules such as IL-6 [Morgan et al., 2010, Maude et al., 2014]. Autoimmune side effects against skin and eyes were observed in patients who received high-avidity TCRs recognizing non-mutated self-tissue antigens, such as MART-1 and gp100 in patients suffering from melanoma [Morgan et al., 2006, Johnson et al., 2009] or carbonic anhydrase 9 for CAR therapy of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma [Lamers et al., 2013]. Autoimmune side effects observed stress the need to find better antigens for targets with tumor cell restriction, as discussed above. Furthermore, investigators have also explored novel strategies to control T cell activation, such as introducing inducible caspase 9 into the transferred T cells [Di Stasi et al., 2011, Budde et al., 2013, Gargett et al., 2014].

The genetic manipulation processes using viral elements to transduce T cells, may result in insertional oncogenesis or cellular transformation. This is another potential risk of ACT. However, integration-related insertional mutagenesis caused by retroviral transduction was so far only observed in hematopoietic precursor cells [Hacein-Bey-Abina et al., 2008], while no adverse effects have been demonstrated in mature T cells using retroviruses [Muul et al., 2003, Bushman, F. D., 2007, Scholler et al., 2012]. Consistent with what is seen with retroviral transduction, no safety issues have been reported regarding insertional mutation caused by lentiviral integration [Wang et al., 2009]. Alternatives to virus-based T cell transduction, are to introduce the messenger RNA (mRNA) for the given construct directly into the T cell by electroporation [Zhao et al., 2006], transposon [Perez et al., 2008, Hackett et al., 2010] or transcription activator-like effector nucleases [Reyon et al., 2012].

1.3 Objectives 1.3.1 Background

Few studies have addressed gene expression alterations of transferred T cells after transfer in the tumor microenvironment. The answer to this question might provide useful biomarkers to optimize ACT.

Most previous studies have focused on naturally arising T cells in tumor models [Klebanoff et al., 2006, Thompson et al., 2010]. However, the transferred T cells are different from naturally generated effector T cells, since they have undergone *ex vivo* manipulation, including *ex vivo* polyclonal stimulation, culture in the presence of growth factors, introduction of gene information by viral transduction and expression of exogenous immune receptor which would interact with endogenous TCRs [Burns et al., 2009]. On the other hand, the immune condition of the hosts is changed by lymphodepletion. Therefore, the biological features and behaviors of transferred T cells might be quite different from those of naturally occurring T cells.

One study compared gene expression profiles of TCR-engineered T cells before and after

infusion into patients with melanoma [Abate-Daga et al., 2013]. They found out that the transferred T cells detected in the peripheral blood have higher expression of inhibitory receptors than those before transfer. In this study, gene expression profiles of T cells have been only measured in peripheral blood cells. In contrast, T cell activity measured in the blood does not predict whether these T cells which are able to infiltrate the tumor or have anti-tumor efficacy. Further studues to characterize the intrinsic molecular signatures of transferred T cells by comparing the gene profiles at the tumor site and in lymphoid tissues are needed.

1.3.2 Aims of the thesis project

The aims of this thesis are:

1. to compare gene expression profiles of antigen specific T cells before ACT and after ACT in spleen and tumor, by utilizing reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) arrays involving genes important for T cell migration, activation and exhaustion;

2. to validate candidate genes that are significantly differentially regulated in the arrays;

3. to validate one candidate gene on protein level.

2. Materials and Methods2.1 Materials

2.1.1 Technical equipment

Aeroject ultra tips (10 µl, 20 µl, 200 µl) Balance (LP 6209) **Bioanalyzer 2100** Cell culture incubator (BD 6220) Cell culture laminar flow hoods Centrifuge 3L- R Mulifuge Centrifuge 460R Centrifuge 5415R Electrophoresis chamber 96 - well - ELISA plate FACS Canto II FACS AriaIII Cell Sorter Heating block Thermomixer 5436 Transwell®-96 Permeable 5.0 µm Pore Polycarbonate Membrane Light Cycler 480 LightCycler®480 Multiwell Plate 96 Microscopes Axiovert 40 C and HAL 100 Millex sterile filter unit $(0.45 \ \mu m)$ MilliQ water preparation equipment Minisart-plus sterile filter (0.2 μ m) Mithras LB940 Multimode plate Reader NanoDrop Spectrophotometer pH meter Refrigerators (4 °C, -20 °C, -80 °C) Rotina 420R centrifuge Shaker IKA-Vibrax VXR Shaking incubator Thermocycler T3 Thermomixer

Ratiolab, Dreieich, Germany Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany Agilent, Santa Clara, USA Thermo Scientific Heraeus, Hanau, Germany Thermo Scientific Hareaus, Hanau, Germany Thermo Scientific Heraeus, Hanau, Germany Andreas Hettich, Tuttlingen, Germany Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany Bio Rad, Munich, Germany Dio Rad, Munich, Germany Corning, New York, USA Becton Dickinson, San Jose, USA Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany Corning, New York, USA

Roche, Mannheim, Germany Roche, Mannheim, Germany

Zeiss, Jena, Germany Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany Milliopore, Darmstadt, Germany Sartoorius AG, Goettingen, Germany Berthold Tech, Bad Wildbad, Germany Thermo Scientific, Waltham, USA WTW, Weilheim, Germany Thermo Scientific, Waltham, USA Hettich, Massachusetts, USA IKA, Staufen, Germany Innova, Hamburg, Germany Biometra, Göttingen, Germany Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

2.1.2 Chemicals, reagents and buffers

Agarose LE Ampicillin Bovine serum albumine (BSA) Calcium chloride (CaCl₂) Collagenase, from Clostridium histolyticum Deoxyribonuclease I, from bovine pancreas Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) $6 \times DNA$ gel loading dye Easycoll separating solution Ethidium bromide (EB) Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) FACS Flow, FACS Safe Glycerol Isoflurane (Forene®) Isopropanol (70 Vol %) LB medium (Lennox) LB-Agar (Lennox) Methanol Protamine sulfate salt RNase A **RNase-Free Water** Sodium azide (NaN₃) Sodium chloride (NaCl 0.9 %) Tween-20 10 × Tris/Borate/EDTA (TBE) buffer

ELISA wash buffer

0.05 % Tween 20 in PBS pH 7.2 - 7.4

Easycoll separating solution

9 ml 44 % Easy-coll in PBS 6 ml 67 % Easy-coll in PBS Biozym, Hess. Oldendorf, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Merck, Darmstadt, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Fermentas, St. Leon-Rot, Germany Biochrom, Berlin, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Becton Dickinson, San Jose, USA Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Abbott, Zug, Switzerland Apotheke Innenstadt, LMU Munich Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Qiagen, Hilden, Germany Qiagen, Hilden, Germany Sigma, Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Apotheke Innenstadt, LMU Munich Sigma, Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Apotheke Innenstadt, LMU Munich

ELISA dilution buffer

1 % BSA in PBS pH 7.2 - 7.4

Agarose gel

1 % agarose 0.5 μ g/ml EB in 1 × TBE buffer

FACS buffer 1 % BSA 2 mM EDTA 0.1 % sodium azide

in PBS

2.1.3 T cell transduction reagents, buffers

Chloroquine diphosphate salt Retronectin, Recombinant human fibronectin Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Takara Biomedicals, Japan

2 × HEPES-buffered saline (HeBS) solution

275 mM natrium chlorid
10 mM potassium chloride
3.52 mM disodium hydrogen phosphate
40 mM HEPES acid in distilled water
pH 7.05 - 7.12
0.2 μm pore filter-sterilized

2.5 M calcium chloride

3.67 g CaCl₂in 10 ml H₂O0.2 μm pore filter sterilized

2.1.4 Kits

Bio-Rad, Munich, Germany
Fermentas, St. Leon-Rot, Germany
R and D systems, Wiesbaden, Germany
Promega, Mannheim, Germany
Fermentas, St. Leon-Rot, Germany
Promega, Mannheim, Germany
Fermentas, St. Leon-Rot, Germany
Qiagen, Hilden, Germany
Qiagen, Hilden, Germany

Real-time PCR

LightCycler® 480 Probes Master RealTime ready cDNA Pre-Amp Master RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit Roche, Mannheim, Germany Roche, Mannheim, Germany Fermentas, St. Leon-Rot, Germany

PreAMP cDNA Synthesis Primer Mix	SABiosciences, Hilden, Germany
(Mouse Chemokines and Receptors)	
PreAMP cDNA Synthesis Primer Mix	SABiosciences, Germany
(Mouse T cell anergy and immune tolerance)	
RT ² Profiler PCR Array	SABiosciences, Germany
(Mouse chemokines and receptors)	
RT ² Profiler PCR Array	SABiosciences, Germany
(Mouse T cell anergy and immune tolerance)	
RT ² qPCR Primer Assay	SABiosciences, Germany
(mouse Pdcd1)	
RT ² SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix	SABiosciences, Germany

2.1.5 Cell culture medium, reagents and materials

β-Mercaptoethanol
Blasticidine S hydrochloride
Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM), high glucose
Fetal calf serum (FCS)
HEPES (1 M)
L-glutamine 200 mM
Phosphate-buffered saline (PBS)
Penicillin/Streptomycin (100 fold)
Puromycin dihydrochloride
Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium
Sodium pyruvate
Trypan blue
Trypsin (10 x)

T cell medium

10 % FCS
2 mM L-glutamine
100 μg/ml streptomycin
100 IU/ml penicillin
1 mM sodium pyruvate
1 mM HEPES

Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany PAA, Pasching, Austria

GibcoBRL, Karlsruhe, Germany Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany PAA, Pasching, Austria PAA, Pasching, Austria PAA, Pasching, Austria Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany PAA, Pasching, Austria

PAA, Pasching, Austria Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany PAA, Pasching, Austria

Platinum-E cell line medium

10 % FCS
2 mM L-glutamine
100 μg/ml streptomycin
100 IU/ml penicillin
1 μg/mL puromycin
10 μg/mL blasticidin

50 μM β-Mercaptoethanol in RPMI 1640

in DMEM medium (high glucose)

Panc02-OVA cell line medium

10 % FCS
2 mM L-glutamine
100 μg/ml streptomycin
100 IU/ml penicillin
in DMEM medium (High Glucose)

Cytokines, functional grade antibodies and growth factors

Anti-Mouse CD3e	eBioscience, Frankfurt, Germany
(clone 145-2C11, Armenian Hamster, IgG)	
Anti-Mouse CD28	eBioscience, Frankfurt, Germany
(clone 37.51, Golden Syrian Hamster, IgG)	
Dynabeads anti-mouse CD3/CD28	Life Technologies, Carlsbad, Canada
Interleukin-2, human recombinant	PeproTech, Hamburg, Germany
Interleukin-15, human recombinant	PeproTech, Hamburg, Germany
CCL1/I-309/TCA-3, mouse recombinant	R & D systems, Wiesbaden, Germany

Expendable plastic materials for cell culture experiments were purchased from Becton Dickinson (Heidelberg, Germany), Bibby Sterrilin (Stone, Staffordshire, Great Britain), Corning (New York, USA), Eppendorf (Hamburg, Germany), Falcon (Heidelberg, Germany), Greiner (Frickenhausen, Germany), Henke-Sass Wolf (Tuttlingen, Germany) or Sarstedt (Nümbrecht, Germany).

Special plastic materials for T cell transduction were purchased from the following distributors: Millex-HV sterile filter (0.45 µm pore) from Millipore (Darmstadt, Germany), Polystyrene falcon tube from Becton Dickinson (Heidelberg, Germany) and Syringe sterile filter (0.2 µm pore) from Corning (New York, USA).

2.1.6 FACS antibodies

Antibody	Distributor	Clone	Isotype
PE-Cy7 CD3	Biolegend	145-2C11	Armenian Hamster IgG
APC CD8	Biolegend	53-6.7	Rat IgG2a, к
PerCP/Cy5.5 LAG-3	Biolegend	C9B7W	Rat IgG1, κ

APC PD-1	Biolegend	29F.1A12	Rat IgG2a, κ
PE-Cy7 PD-1	Biolegend	29F.1A12	Rat IgG2a, ĸ
Pacific Blue CD62L	Biolegend	MEL-14	Rat IgG2a, ĸ
Anti CCR8	GeneTex	Polyclone	Goat IgG
Goat IgG isotype	GeneTex	Polyclone	
Anti-Mouse CD16/CD32	BD Biosciences	2.4G2	Rat
(Fc Block)			
Alexa Fluor 647 Anti-Goat	Jackson		Donkey

2.1.7 Primers for real-time PCR

Primers for the array were designed and provided by Qiagen on 96-well plates. Primers for real-time PCR to validate candidate genes using the probe method were designed by Probe Finder (version 2.48) from Roche Universal Probe Library as shown in Table 2.

Table 2: Primers for real-time PCR using specific probes.

BTLA: B- and T-lymphocyte attenuator, Cma1: Chymase 1, DGK α : Diacylglycerol kinase α , Eomes: Eomesodermin, GM-CSF: Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor, HDAC9: Histone deacetylase 9, HPRT: Hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase, PKC γ : Protein kinase C γ .

Description	Sequence	S	Probe
Mouse HPRT	Forward	5'-GGAGCGGTAGCACCTCCT-3'	#69
	Reverse	5'-AACCTGGTTCATCATCGCTAA-3'	
Mouse T cell aner	gy and imm	une tolerance	
Mouse PD-1	Forward	5'-TGCAGTTGAGCTGGCAAT-3'	#81
	Reverse	5'-GGCTGGGTAGAAGGTGAGG-3'	
Mouse 4-1BB	Forward	5'-GGCCTTCCAGTCCACCAT-3'	#46
	Reverse	5'-GTCCAGGAGTCATGCAGAGG-3'	
Mouse BTLA	Forward	5'-GGGAATTCTTCATCCTCCATC-3'	#50
	Reverse	5'-GTTGCACTGGACACTCTTCATC-3'	
Mouse CD40	Forward	5'-GAGTCAGACTAATGTCATCTGTGGTT-3'	#105
	Reverse	5'-ACCCCGAAAATGGTGATG-3'	
Mouse CD70	Forward	5'-GTCCTTCACACGGACCA-3'	#25
	Reverse	5'-AGGCCATCTTGATGGATACG-3'	
Mouse Cma1	Forward	5'-TCTTCTTACTCTTCATCTGCTGCT-3'	#2
	Reverse	5'-GTGCCTCCAATGATCTCTCC-3'	
Mouse CTLA-4	Forward	5'-CAAGGCTTCTGGATCCTGTT-3'	#32
	Reverse	5'-GGGCAAATGTGCTGAGGT-3'	

Mouse DGK a	Forward	5'-TCCTCAGTTCCGGATATTGGT-3'	#22
	Reverse	5'-TGGTCTCTAGAACCCAGCCTAC-3'	
Mouse Eomes	Forward	5'-TCCAAGCGGTCAAGTATGC-3'	#21
	Reverse	5'-TAGCAACCAGCCATTTCCTC-3'	
Mouse GM-CSF	Forward	5'-GCATGTAGAGGCCATCAAAGA-3'	#79
	Reverse	5'-CGGGTCTGCACACATGTTA-3'	
Mouse HDAC9	Forward	5'-AATGCACAGTATGATCAGCTCAG-3'	#1
	Reverse	5'-GAGATCTGTCCTCAGGTCTAAAGG-3'	
Mouse IL-7R	Forward	5'-TCTAGCTCAGAAGCATTTGCAC-3'	#4
	Reverse	5'-CTAATCCAACAACAGGGAAAACA-3'	
Mouse L-selectin	Forward	5'-TGCTCTATTCAAGTTGGGAAAGT-3'	#6
(CD62L)	Reverse	5'-GGCTGTCACTCACAGATAGTGG-3'	
Mouse OX40	Forward	5'-GCCTGTCCGCCTACTCTTCT-3'	#10
	Reverse	5'-GTTTTTCCTTGCAGGGTGTG-3'	
Mouse PKC y	Forward	5'-GTCGACTGGTGGTCTTTTGG-3'	#18
	Reverse	5'-CTCATCTTCCCCATCAAAGG-3'	
N7 1 1.			

Mouse chemokines and receptors

Mouse CCR8	Forward	5'-AGAAGAAAGGCTCGCTCAGA-3'	#4
	Reverse	5'-GGCTCCATCGTGTAATCCAT-3'	
Mouse CCR6	Forward	5'-TGGTTCGCCACTCTAATCAGT-3'	#108
	Reverse	5'-GCAGTTCAACCACACTCTCACT-3'	

2.1.8 Software

Blast	http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi
EndNote X 4	Thomson Reuters, Carlsbad, USA
FlowJo	Tree Star, Ashland, USA
GraphPad Prism 5.0 b	GraphPad, San Diego, USA
Lasergene 10	DNAStar, Madison, USA
ProbeFinder version 2.48	http://lifescience.roche.com/shop/Category
	Display?catalogId=10001&tab=&identifier
	=Universal+Probe+Library&langId=-1&sto
	reId=15006
Real-time PCR analysis software	http://www.qiagen.com/de/products/genes
	%20and%20pathways/data-analysis-center-

overview-page/

2.2 Methods for cell culture

2.2.1 General culture conditions

All cell lines were cultured in tissue culture flasks at 37 °C in 95 % humidity and 5 % carbon dioxide (CO₂) atmosphere. Cell manipulations were performed with sterile reagents and materials under a laminar flow hood. Cell concentration and viability was determined by Trypan blue staining. Cell suspensions were mixed with 0.25 % Trypan blue in PBS at appropriate dilutions and counted in a cell counting chamber under the microscope. Cell number was calculated as follows: Cells / ml = (number of cells counted) × (dilution factor) × 10^4 . Cells were split and supplemented with fresh medium to reach appropriate dilutions.

2.2.2 Tumor cell culture

The murine pancreatic carcinoma cell line Panc02-OVA stably expresses Ovalbumin (OVA). Panc02-OVA cells were cultured in DMEM complete medium and selected with 2 mg/ml G418. Cells were detached with 0.05 % trypsin / 0.02 % EDTA and split 1:5 every three days according to cell growth.

2.2.3 Platinum-E cell culture

The retrovirus packaging cell line Platinum-E (Plat-E) was generated based on the 293T cell line. Plat-E cells have potent packaging constructs with an EF1 α promoter to ensure high-titer production of ecotropic retrovirus after transfection [Morita et al 2000]. The cells were cultured in cultured in DMEM medium containing 1 µg/mL puromycin and 10 µg/mL blasticidin for selection. Cells were split at the ratio of 1:5 every two to three days when the culture reached 70 - 90 % confluency.

2.2.4 Generation and cell culture of primary T cells

Primary T cells were generated from murine splenocytes. Spleen was filtered through a 40 μ m cell strainer. Single cells were collected by centrifugation and were resuspended in erythrocyte lysis buffer and lysed for 2 minutes. Cells were washed once with RPMI complete medium and cultured in T cell medium containing 50 μ M β -Mercaptoethanol, 1 μ g/ml anti-CD3, 0.1 μ g/ml anti-CD28 antibodies and 10 IU/ml IL-2 overnight. T cells could then be used for T cell transduction the next day.

2.3 Transduction of primary murine T cells

The murine T cell transduction protocol has been modified based on a protocol previously described [Leisegang et al., 2008, Lee et al., 2009].

2.3.1 Transfection using calcium phosphate-DNA precipitate method

Plat-E cells were seeded $1 - 2 \times 10^6$ cells per well in a 6-well plate. Cells were then cultured for 15 hours to reach 70 % - 80 % cell confluence on the day of transfection. The calcium phosphate and DNA precipitate is formed by slowly adding a solution containing calcium chloride and purified enhanced green fluorescent protein (GFP) plasmid DNA (18 µg per transfection) with a HEPES-buffered saline solution. 100 mM chloroquine was diluted 1:1000 directly into the calcium phosphate solution to inhibit DNA degradation by lysosomes. The precipitate was evenly distributed on the cells. The medium was replaced with 3 ml complete medium 6 hours after incubation at 37 °C. 48 hours after transfection, viral supernatants were harvested and filtrated (0.45 µm pore size). Plat-E cells were cultured in T cell medium for another 24 hours for the second virus harvest.

2.3.2 Retroviral transduction of primary murine T lymphocytes

Each 24-well plate was prepared by incubation with 5 μ g/mL retronectin diluted in sterile PBS overnight at 4 °C. Wells were blocked with 2 % BSA in sterile H₂O for 30 minutes and washed with 2 ml of 25 mM HEPES in PBS. In each pre-treated well, 1 ml of retrovirus supernatant was spun down (3000 g, 2 h, 4 °C). Then the supernatant was discarded and 10⁶ T lymphocytes in 1 ml T cell medium (containing 8 μ g/mL protamine sulfate, anti-CD3 - anti-CD28 beads and 10 IU/ml IL-2) were added to every well. T cells were spun down at 800 g for 30 min at 32 °C). Cells were co-cultured with viruses at 37 °C overnight. The second transduction was conducted by addition of another 1 ml virus supernatant to the cells and centrifugation (800 g, 90 min, 32 °C). After co-culture with virus for 6 hours at 37 °C, cells were washed and cultured in T cell medium supplemented with 50 ng/mL IL-15. T cells were split every two days to maintain a concentration of 10⁶ cells/ml. Transduction efficiency could be analyzed after 4 - 5 days.

2.4 Animal experiment2.4.1 Mice

OT-1 transgenic mice were obtained from the Jackson Laboratory. All CD8⁺ T cells from OT-I mice have histocompatibility 2, Kb (H-2 Kb)-restricted T cell receptor (V α 2, V β 5) that can specifically recognize the model antigen ovalbumin-derived SINFEKL peptide. Wild type C57BL/6 female mice were bought from Janvier (Le Genest-Saint-Isle, France).

All mice were maintained in a specific pathogen-free facility at the University hospital of Munich. Experimental procedures were performed when mice were at the age of 6 to 7 weeks. Mice were anesthetized with isoflurane for all interventions and all procedures were approved by the local regulatory agency (Regierung von Oberbayern, Munich, Germany).

2.4.2 Tumor induction

10⁶ Panc02-OVA cells were subcutaneously injected in the flank of wild type C57BL/6 female mice. Mice were monitored every day after tumor inoculation. 7 to 10 days after T cell injection, mice were sacrificed for further analysis, as indicated.

2.4.3 Adoptive T cell transfer

10 days after tumor inoculation, 10⁷ retrovirally transduced OT-I T cells were injected into each Panc02-OVA tumor bearing wild type C57BL/6 mice in 0.2 ml of PBS by tail vein injection.

2.4.4 Organ and single cell preparation

Lymph nodes from cervical, brachial, axillary, inguinal and popliteal location were resected and pooled as peripheral lymph nodes. Lymph node were filtered through a 40 μ m cell strainer. Tumor tissues were digested with 1 mg/ml collagenase and 0.05 mg/ml DNase I at 37 °C for 30 minutes. The digested tissues were sequentially pressed through a 100 μ m and through a 40 μ m cell strainer. Single cell suspensions were washed with PBS twice and then kept in PBS containing 0.5 % EDTA and 1 % FCS for further analysis.

To separate mononuclear cells (lymphocytes and monocytes) from tumor tissue density gradient centrifugation was used. In a 25 ml tube, 2 ml of tumor cell suspension was added to 15 ml solution containing two layers of Easycoll with different densities. The density of Easycoll is 1.124 g/ml. The upper layer of the separating solution contains 9 ml of 44 % Easycoll in PBS, and the lower layer contains 6 ml of 67 % Easycoll in PBS. Centrifugation was performed at 800 g, 30 min, room temperature without brake. Due to different density of

cells, mononuclear cells were enriched, which can be seen as a white layer between two layers of Easycoll. Mononuclear cells were harvested into a new tube and washed twice with PBS (400 g, 7 min, room temperature).

2.5 Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction 2.5.1 Isolation of cytoplasmic RNA

Cells were washed with PBS twice before RNA extraction. RNA isolation was performed according to the manufacturer's protocol (Qiagen RNeasy Micro Kit) under DNA free conditions. RNA extraction for other cells was done following the protocol of Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit. RNase free materials were used to avoid digestion of RNA. Precipitated RNA was resuspended in RNAse free water and exposed to DNase I at 22 °C for 20 minutes to avoid DNA contamination before extraction. Isolated RNA was kept on ice at all times. Concentrations of nucleic acids were determined by Spectrophotometer.

2.5.2 Reverse transcription and cDNA pre-amplification

Because of low RNA yields, isolated RNA was reverse-transcribed into cDNA (complementary deoxyribonucleic acid) and was pre-amplified before real-time PCR.

For Qiagen RT-PCR array using the SYBR green dye method (as described in Chapter 2.5.3), cDNA was prepared according to the protocol of the PreAMP cDNA Synthesis Primer Mix kit from Qiagen.

A second protocol was conducted to pre-amplify the cDNA template for real-time PCR using the fluorescent probe method (as described in Chapter 2.5.4) to validate candidate genes. Total RNA was reverse-transcribed into cDNA following instructions of the First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit from Fermentas, then cDNA was pre-amplified using RealTime ready cDNA Pre-Amp Master from Rothe. The pre-amplification product was diluted 1:40 for RT PCR.

2.5.3 Real-time PCR array using the SYBR green method

To compare gene expression profiles of transferred T cells in lymphoid tissues and tumors, gene expression profiles were analyzed at mRNA level by real-time PCR array in sorted GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. The real-time PCR array is a set of commercially optimized real-time PCR primer assays on 96-well plate for a focused panel of genes and proper controls. Arrays

from Qiagen use a method involving non-specific fluorescent dye (SYBR green) as reporter which intercalate with double-stranded DNA. The specific binding of primers with cDNA template transcribed from mRNA and polymerization resulted in double-stranded DNA amplification. Then, fluorescence of SYBR green fluorophore could be detected using a thermal cycler and measurement was conducted after each amplification cycle.

Pre-amplified cDNA of spleen and tumor from one mouse was added into separate array plates containing the same primers for hybridization. Each of the two arrays (Mouse Chemokines and Receptors, Mouse T cell anergy and immune tolerance) was done three times with samples from three mice in the same experimental setting. RT PCR array was conducted according to the manufacturer's instructions. Measurement of fluorescence was plotted against the number of cycles on a logarithmic scale. A threshold for fluorescence levels was set, and the number of cycles at which the fluorescence reached the threshold is called threshold cycle (C_t). The C_t values were recorded as result for data analysis.

2.5.4 Real-time PCR using fluorescent probe method

To confirm results obtained from commercial RT PCR array, two additional experiments were conducted for candidate genes using fluorescent probes from Roche (as shown in Table 2), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The results were also recorded as C_t value.

2.5.5 Calculation

Relative gene expression was calculated online using the Qiagen web site, and analysis was based on the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method [Livak et al., 2001]. The $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method is the normalization of raw threshold cycle data in the test sample with the gene of interest (GOI) to housekeeping genes (HKG), divided by normalized gene expression in the control sample. The formula to calculate fold change is shown below. The formula is based on the fact that both the GOI and the HKG are approximately 100% amplified, and the deviation of the amplification efficiency between GOI and HKG is less than 5%. In the experiment, the sample from tumor was set as "expect" and sample from spleen as "control". The Fold-change data is further used for statistical analysis.

$$\frac{\frac{2^{-\Delta C_t(\text{GOI})\text{expt}}}{2^{-\Delta C_t(\text{HKG})\text{control}}}}{\frac{2^{-\Delta C_t(\text{GOI})\text{control}}}{2^{-\Delta C_t(\text{GOI})\text{control}}} = \frac{2^{-[\Delta C_t(\text{GOI})-\Delta C_t(\text{HKG})]\text{expt}}}{2^{-[\Delta C_t(\text{GOI})-\Delta C_t(\text{HKG})]\text{control}}} = \frac{2^{-\Delta C_t\text{expt}}}{2^{-\Delta C_t\text{control}}} = 2^{-\Delta \Delta C_t}$$



Figure 2: Schematic experimental design for gene expression profiles of transduced T cells. OT-1 T cells were retrovirally transduced with GFP, and GFP-transduced T cells were intravenously injected into mice bearing Panc02-OVA tumors. 7 days after injection, mice were sacrificed, and GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells were sorted from tumor and spleen tissue. RNA was prepared from the sorted GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells, and gene expression profiles of the sorted T cells were analyzed using RT-PCR array.

2.6 Flow cytometry analysis

2.6.1 Antibody staining for flow cytometry

 2×10^6 splenocytes or mononuclear cells were distributed in 5 ml FACS tube and washed twice with 3 ml PBS/BSA buffer (400 g, 5 min, 4 °C). Supernatant and cell debris were discarded, and remaining cells were re-suspended in 50 µl staining buffer. Cells were pre-incubated with 1 µg anti-Mouse CD16/CD32 (Fc Block) on ice for 10 minutes prior to primary staining. Proper concentration of fluorescent dyes directly-conjugated antibodies for surface markers were added to each tube, mixed and incubated with cells at 4 °C for 30 minutes in the dark. Cells were washed twice with 3 ml FACS buffer (4 °C, 400 g, 5 minutes) and re-suspended in 100 µl buffer for analysis. Isotype control staining was performed in parallel to confirm the specificity of primary antibody binding when needed.

2.6.2 Analysis of cell surface markers

FACS Canto II configured with three lasers, which are blue (488 nm), red (633 nm) and violet (405 nm), was used to analyze cell viability and scatter properties. Data were analyzed with Flowjo software. Lymphocytes population was gated by forward scatter (FSC) and side

scatter (SSC), doublets were excluded further by FSC-A and FSC-H. T cells were gated in singlets as CD3⁺CD8⁺ cells.

2.6.3 High speed cell sorting of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells

The main goal of cell sorting is to retrieve GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells from a heterogeneous population of tumor tissue cells for real-time PCR array analysis. BD Aria cell sorter was kindly provided and conducted by PD Dr. med. Michael Hristov (Institution of prevention and epidemiology of cardiovascular disease, LMU, Munich) following FACS Aria user guidelines. GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells were sorted for high-purity. The sorted cells were kept in PBS on ice for further RNA extraction.

2.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

In the experiments, the sandwich ELISA kit of mouse CCL1 from R and D company was used to detect the chemokine in tumor and lymphoid tissues.

2.8 Statistical analysis

Variance of mean values is presented as standard error of the mean (SEM). Data in figures are shown as mean value \pm SEM of minimum three replicates or independent experiments. Statistical analyses and graphical design were performed using GraphPad Prism software (version 5.0b). Differences of means are compared using the two-tailed Student's t-test. Comparison of three or more columns are analyzed by two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with the Bonferroni multiple comparison test. Significance was set at p < 0.05. The statistical analysis for RT-PCR array is based on the real-time PCR analysis software from Qiagen using raw Ct value. The differences of three replicates of normalized Ct values (2^(- Δ Ct)) from independent RT-PCR array experiments were analyzed for each gene change in the control and treatment groups. Student's t-test is utilized for statistical analysis. Differences were considered significant with p < 0.05.

3. Results

3.1 Distribution of transferred T cells in vivo

To investigate whether T cells isolated from different donor lymphoid tissues have preferential homing to their organ of origin after transfer, T cells isolated from spleen and lymph nodes separately transduced with GFP following the same protocol were intravenously transferred into wild type C57BL/6 mice. 7 days after transfer, lymphocytes were isolated from lymphoid tissues and distribution of GFP+-OT-1 T cells was compared in spleen and lymph nodes. No significant difference was found between groups (Figure 3), suggesting that the donor organ of T cell origin does not affect the homing of retrovirally transduced T cells.



Figure 3: Distribution of transduced T cells *in vivo*. 5×10^6 GFP-transduced T cells were intravenously transferred into wild type C57BL/6 mice. On day 7, lymphocytes from lymph nodes and spleen were isolated and analyzed for the amount of CD3⁺-GFP⁺ cells within the live gate. Statistical analysis of four mice in each group are shown as mean \pm SEM. N.S stands for not significant. The result is representative of two independent experiments.

3.2 Characteristics of transduced T cells

3.2.1 Phenotype of transduced T cells

Figure 4 shows representative transduction efficiency of 60 % to 70 % in cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells after transduction. To better understand the behavior of retrovirally transduced T cells, we next analyzed the expression of memory phenotypic markers (CD62L) and exhaustion markers (PD-1 and LAG-3) after transduction. About 15 % (14 % to 16%) of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells were PD-1 positive (Figure 5A), and about half (43 % to 50 %) of the GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells

were CD62L positive (Figure 5B).



Figure 4: Representative FACS analysis of transduction efficiency for GFP in OT-1 T cells. The solid black line presents the background fluorescent signals of the untransduced T cells, and the solid green line presents the fluorescence from GFP-transduced T cells. The percentage of high fluorescent signals in the whole signals shows the amount of GFP⁺ T cells in the GFP-transduced T cells. The results shown are representative of two independent experiments.



Figure 5: Phenotype GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells before transfer. Figure 5A shows exhaustion markers for T cells, and Figure 5B shows the memory marker for T cells. T cells were stained with antibody targeting phenotype markers and detected by flow cytometry. Columns show percentage of positive cells pregated on GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM with three mice in each group. The results shown are representative of two independent experiments.

3.2.2 Phenotype of transduced T cells in vivo

To further understand the biological behavior of the transferred T cells *in vivo*, surface markers were quantified by flow cytometry. As shown in Figure 6A, GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells expressed high levels of the quiescence markers PD-1 (100 % positive, compared to 15 % before adoptive transfer in Figure 5A) and LAG3 (40 % positive, compared to less than 5 % before transfer) in the tumor tissues. T cells isolated from spleen were less exhausted (less than 20 % positive for PD-1, and less than 30 % positive for LAG-3). About 15 % (10 % to 18 %) of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells in the tumor were CD62L positive, whereas 30 % (25 % to 40 %) of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells in the spleen were CD62L positive (Figure 6B).



Figure 6: Phenotype of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells *in vivo*. GFP-transduced T cells were injected intravenously into mice bearing Panc02-OVA tumors. 7 days after adoptive transfer, the expression of surface markers from different compartments were analyzed on GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. Figure 6A shows the exhaustion markers expressed on GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. Figure 6B shows memory marker CD62L expressed on GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. Experiments were conducted twice with three mice in each group. The results are shown as mean ± SEM.

3.3 FACS sorting of GFP+-OT-1 T cells from spleens and tumors

To investigate the gene expression profiles of transferred T cells within different compartment, 10⁷ GFP-transduced T cells were transferred as indicated in 3.2.2. GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells were sorted by flow cytometry for high purity (the purity of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells was 80 % to 90 % after sorting). The number of GFP⁺ cells sorted was in average 100,000 from spleens and 30,000 from tumors (Figure 7).





Figure 7: Quantification of FACS sorted GFP+-OT-1 T cells from spleens and tumors.

Panc02-OVA cells were engrafted subcutaneously into wild type C57BL/6 mice followed, by intravenous transfer of 10^7 GFP-transduced T cells. Seven days after transfer, GFP+-OT-1 T cells were sorted for high purity. Cell numbers of sorted GFP+-OT-1 T cell are shown as mean \pm SEM of n = 3 in one out of three experiments.

3.4 Exhaustion and anergy array analysis

The commercially available RT-PCR arrays were utilized to investigate differences in gene expression profiles (Figure 8). Results showed that transferred T cells in tumor tissue had a signature of stronger activation (Interferon- γ (IFN- γ), IL-2, IL-2 receptor α unit, OX40, 4-1BB) and a more prominent exhaustion phenotype (CTLA-4, PD-1) compared to T cells retrieved in the spleen (Table 3). Transferred T cells in the spleen showed a memory phenotype with relatively higher expression of IL7 receptor and CD62L (Table 4). Candidate genes were confirmed in additional independent experiments (Table 7 and Table 8).





Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value	
CCL3	5.8	0.046	
CD70	25.3	0.010	
GM-CSF	53.8	0.046	
CTLA-4	17.7	0.001	
IFN-γ	5.9	0.006	
IL-2	179.3	0.004	
IL-2 receptor α unit	10.1	0.012	

Table 3: Genes of anergy and tolerance up-regulated in tumors vs. spleens.
Results		
PD-1	176.0	0.000
OX40	12.0	0.005
4-1BB	46.8	0.004

Table 4: Genes of anergy and tolerance down-regulated in tumors vs. spleens.

	0	-
Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
BTLA	-6.7	0.000
CD40	-68.2	0.006
Chymase 1	-15.2	0.016
DGK a	-5.8	0.017
Eomes	-5.9	0.015
HDAC9	-133.2	0.026
IL15	-16.3	0.006
IL7 receptor	-6.0	0.003
ΡΚС γ	-9.0	0.013
CD62L	-42.1	0.008

3.5 Chemokine and chemokine receptor array analysis

To understand the role of chemokine receptors that might help T cells to migrate into tumors, a chemokine and chemokine receptor RT-PCR array was utilized (Figure 9). Results showed that transferred tumor-infiltrating T cells had higher expression of CCR8 and CX3CR1 (Table 5), while T cells found in spleen had higher expression of other chemokine receptors (CCR6, CCR9, CCR like 1, CXCR3, CXCR5 and XCR1) (Table 6). Candidate genes were confirmed in additional independent experiments (Table 7 and Table 8).



Figure 9: Volcano plots of chemokine and chemokine receptor RT-PCR array. Samples were prepared and data was analyzed as indicated above. Fold-difference values greater than two indicate an up-regulation, and less than minus two indicate a down-regulation. The p-values are calculated based on a Student's t-test of three replicates $2^{(-\Delta Ct)}$ values for each gene in the control and treatment groups. p-values less than 0.05 are considered statistically significant. Data was analyzed based on three plates of RT-PCR array for chemokine and chemokine receptor, whose RNA were extracted respectively from three mice.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
CCL1	5644.6	0.018
CCR8	221.2	0.000
CCR like 2	12.0	0.001
CX3CR1	5.4	0.034
IFN-γ	6.2	0.005
TGFβ1	197.5	0.041
XCL1	81.3	0.002

Table 5: Genes of chemokines and chemokine receptors up-regulated in tumors vs. spleens.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
Chemokine binding protein 2	-182.8	0.000
CCL19	-21.4	0.001
CCL22	-23.8	0.049
CCR6	-21.8	0.011
CCR9	-9.9	0.036
CCR like 1	-24.2	0.001
CXCR3	-4.6	0.000
CXCR5	-19.0	0.000
Duffy blood group chemokine	-29.9	0.000
receptor		
IL-16	-5.2	0.002
Pro-platelet basic protein	-30.4	0.010
(CXCL7)		
TLR4	-4.4	0.018
Thymidine phosphorylase	-21.3	0.028
XCR1	-4.6	0.039

Table 6: Genes of chemokines and chemokine receptors down-regulated in tumors vs. spleens.

3.6 Confirmation of candidate genes of T cells in tumor versus spleen

To confirm candidate genes up-regulated in the RT-PCR array, two additional mouse experiments were conducted following the same protocol as shown in Figure 2. RT-PCR was done using the fluorescent probe method (as described in chapter 2.5.4). Table 7 represents the summary of up-regulated genes in tumors compared with these found in spleen. Table 8 shows the genes which are down-regulated.

 Table 7: Genes up-regulated in tumor vs. spleen. RNA was extracted from three different mice for

 each experiment. Data was analyzed as described before. Genes with more than 2-fold higher

 expression levels in the tumor-infiltrating T cells versus in those found in the spleen are shown.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
PD-1	68.6	0.001
CD70	10.7	0.000
GM-CSF	222.1	0.026
4-1BB	44.9	0.011
CCR8	129.9	0.001

Table 8: Genes down-regulated in tumors vs. spleens. Two additional RT-PCRs were conducted as described before for candidate genes with down-regulation in the RT-PCR array. The genes which were more than -2-fold down-regulated in tumor-infiltrating T cells versus in those found in the spleen are shown.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
HDAC9	-56.2	0.000
BTLA	-19.8	0.000
CD40	-98.4	0.000
Chymase 1	-59.6	0.012
CD62L	-25.2	0.000
Eomes	-5.2	0.043
CCBP2	-8.5	0.004
CCR6	-117.9	0.005
CCR9	-9.0	0.030
CXCR5	-24.5	0.001
CCR like 1	-693.0	0.023

3.7 Comparison of gene expressions in T cells before and after transfer

To understand how *in vitro* stimulation and expansion would affect gene expression, RNA of GFP-transduced T cells before transfer was also extracted. T cells infiltrating the tumor were found to have higher expression of activation (4-1BB) and exhaustion (PD-1) marker than those before transfer. Post-transfer T cells in tumors had also higher expression of CCR8 and CX3CR1 (Table 9). T cells found in spleen have higher expression of memory phenotype markers (IL-7 receptor and CD62L), as well as of epigenetic and metabolic related genes (HDAC9 and DGK α) (Table 10). PD-1 and CCR8 expression were also higher in T cells residing in spleen than those before transfer (Table 10).

Table 9: Genes up-regulated in tumors vs. prior to transfer. Total RNA was extracted from GFP-transduced T cells before transfer and from tumor-infiltrating GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells after transfer. The genes which are up-regulated and have p-values less than 0.05 are shown in the table. Experiments were performed twice, and RNA of GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells after transfer was extracted from three mice in each experiment.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
PD-1	191.1	0.003
GM-CSF	51.9	0.044
CTLA-4	10.6	0.041
4-1BB	5.7	0.009

Results		
CCR8	546.9	0.040
CX3CR1	521.0	0.028

Table 10: Genes up-regulated in spleens vs. prior to transfer. Total RNA was extracted from GFP-transduced T cells before transfer and from GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells in the spleen after transfer. Data was analyzed using the group of T cells before transfer as "control group". Genes which are down-regulated and have p-values less than 0.05 are shown in the table. The experiment was done twice, and the RNA for GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells after transfer was extracted from three mice in each experiment.

Gene symbol	Fold regulation	p-value
HDAC9	29.8	0.004
PD-1	5.4	0.015
BTLA	27.3	0.001
CD40	229.7	0.004
Cma1	5.6	0.013
DGK a	14.7	0.000
ΡΚϹ γ	18.3	0.003
CD62L	14.2	0.000
CCR8	16.4	0.003
CX3CR1	478.3	0.023
CCR9	6.2	0.049
TLR4	31.3	0.041

3.8 CCR8 is expressed on tumor-infiltrating GFP+-OT-1 T cells

To confirm the expression at protein level, T cells were stained for CCR8 and analyzed by flow cytometry. In subcutaneous Panc02-OVA tumors, 25 to 80 % of transferred T cells infiltrating the tumor expressed CCR8, while less than 10 % of T cells in lymphoid tissues expressed CCR8 (Figure 10A). Similar results were found for GFP⁻- T cell fraction which represents the endogeneous T cells (Figure 10B). To determine whether CCR8 expressing T cells have a different distribution in tumor draining and non-draining lymph nodes, ipsilateral and contralateral lymph nodes were isolated separately. No difference was found in CCR8 expression on T cells between these lymph nodes (Figure 11).

To investigate whether endogenous T cells also have higher CCR8 expression if found in the tumor, CCR8 expression was analyzed in tumor-bearing mice which had not received T cell transfer. T cells infiltrating the tumors had higher CCR8 expression (25 to 42 %) than those found in spleen (20 %) (Figure 12).



Figure 10: Adoptively transferred T cells infiltrating into tumors have higher CCR8 expression. GFP-transduced T cells were transferred intravenously into mice bearing Panc02-OVA tumors seven days after tumor inoculation. 14 days after tumor inoculation, spleen and tumor were isolated and lymph nodes were pooled to detect CCR8 expression on T cells. GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells (Figure 10A) or GFP⁻-OT-1 T cells (Figure 10B) cells were gated, and percentage of T cells expressing CCR8 was analyzed. Each dot represents one mouse, and three independent experiments were done with three mice in each group.



Figure 11: CCR8 expression on T cells in ipsilateral and contralateral lymph nodes. OT-1 T cells were transduced with GFP and GFP-transduced T cells were transferred into Panc02-OVA mice as

described before. Each dot represents one mouse, and two experiments were done with three mice in each group. Figure 11A and Figure 11B show CCR8 expressions on GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells and GFP⁻-OT-1 T cells, respectively.



Figure 12: Endogeneous CCR8 expression on T cells in Panc02-OVA tumors. Panc02-OVA tumor cells were inoculated in wild type C57BL/6 mice as described before. Each dot represents one mouse, and one experiment was done with three mice in each group.

3.9 Concentration of CCL1 in different compartments

Because CCL1 is the specific ligand for CCR8, we analyzed the concentration of CCL1 in mice bearing Panc02-OVA tumors at different time points. The concentrations of CCL1 detected in ELISA in different organs ranged from 20 pg/ml to 1 ng/ml. As shown in Figure 13A, seven days after tumor inoculation, lymph nodes had the highest amount of CCL1 (10 pg/mg protein to 25 pg/mg protein), and tumor tissues contained the lowest amounts (6 pg/mg to 10 pg/mg) (Figure 13A); on day 14, CCL1 concentrations increased in tumors (10 pg/mg to 20 pg/mg), while the amount decreased in lymph nodes (5 pg/mg to 15 pg/mg), and stayed even until day 21. (Figure 13B and Figure 13C). There is no significantly different expression of CCL1 in ipsilateral and contralateral lymph nodes on day 14 (Figure 14).



Figure 13: Expression of CCL1 in different tissue compartments over time. Panc02-OVA tumor cells were inocculated into wild type C57BL/6 mice. At different time points, spleen, tumor and lymph nodes were harvested and frozen. Frozen organs were mashed and protein lysate was prepared. CCL1 concentration was measured by ELISA and normalized to total amount of protein loaded (results are presented as pg/mg total protein of tissues). Each dot represents one mouse, and two experiments were done with three mice in each group. Figure 15A, 15B and 15C represent day seven, day 14 and day 21 after tumor inoculation, respectively.



Figure 14: Expression of CCL1 in lymph nodes. 14 days after tumor injection, organs were harvested and protein lysate was prepared. CCL1 was detected using ELISA and concentration was normalized to the amount of protein used. Each dot represents one mouse, and two experiments were done with four mice in each group.

4. Discussion

In this thesis, RT-PCR-based arrays have revealed that tumor-infiltrating T cells after adoptive transfer display altered gene-expression profiles compared with those found in spleen. Pathways found to be differentially regulated in these T cells are associated with T cell activation and exhaustion, epigenetic regulation and migration. In the following paragraphs, the genes identified are discussed in detail.

4.1 Up-regulation of activation and exhaustion genes in tumor-infiltrating transferred T cells

Several genes for T cell activation were over-expressed in adoptively transferred T cells infiltrating the tumor, which are consistent with previous studies in naturally generating T cells, including IFN-γ [Schroder et al., 2004], GM-CSF [Min et al., 2010], IL-2 receptor [Schuh et al., 1998, Cheng et al., 2002], 4-1BB [Shuford et al., 1997], OX40 [Redmond et al., 2009] and CD70 [Tesselaar et al., 2003, Huang et al., 2006, Croft, M., 2009]. Similarly, genes for inhibitory receptors were also found to be upregulated in tumor-infiltrating GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells, such as CTLA-4 and PD-1, which is in line with findings in tumor-specific T cells from cancer patients [Baitsch et al., 2011] and T cells in the context of ACT [Abate-Daga et al., 2013]. These indicate that gene-modified T cells that infiltrate tumors, interact with tumor cells and become activated. Overcoming these negative signals within the tumor milieu might be a potential strategy to enhance T cell therapy which is currently pursued by our group [Kobold et al., 2015].

Not all co-inhibitory molecules were detected with increased expression in tumor-infiltrating T cells after transfer. BTLA is structurally related to PD-1 and CTLA-4 and it interacts with B7 homologue to negatively regulate T cell activation [Haymaker et al., 2012, Isabelle Le Mercier et al., 2015]. In addition, BTLA can bind to herpes virus entry mediator and inhibit the anti-tumoral effect of CD8⁺ T cells in melanoma patients [Derre et al., 2010, Fourcade et al., 2012], suggesting its potential as a target in cancer immunotherapy [Paulos et al., 2010]. In those previous studies, BTLA was found to be up-regulated on T cells in tumor tissues. However, in our experiments it was detected at higher levels in transferred T cells isolated from spleen, not on those found at the tumor site. This may be explained by the hypothesis that BTLA signaling may not be inhibitory under all conditions [Cheung et al., 2009, Sakoda et al., 2011]. Its expression might support the survival of transferred T cells based on the observation that BTLA expressing TILs have a central memory phenotype and have an enhanced proliferative response to IL-2 [Haymaker et al., 2015]. Furthermore, current

evidence suggests that expression of inhibitory receptors might not always be a marker of exhausted T cells, but may be more related to T cell differentiation or activation [Legat et al., 2013]. The role of BTLA and other exhaustion markers in adoptively transferred T cell still requires further investigation.

4.2 Expression of T memory maintenance genes in spleen-residing transferred T cells

Compared to those in tumor tissues, transferred T cells found in spleen had higher expression of IL-7 receptor and CD62L, which are markers for memory T cells [Huster et al., 2004]. This indicates a memory phenotype of transferred T cells residing in the spleen as opposed to those found at the tumor site. Another interesting finding is the significantly increased expression of CD40 on the transferred T cells in the spleen. CD40 is normally expressed on APCs and B cells. Expression on those cells is important for the activation of CD4⁺ helper T cells and priming of CD8⁺ T cell responses [Cella et al., 1996, Ridge et al., 1998, Schuurhuis et al., 2000]. CD40 expression on CD8⁺ T cells is rare, but literature indicates that its expression on CD8⁺ T cells plays a role for the generation of T cell memory [Bourgeois et al., 2002, Meunier et al., 2012]. Thus, our finding might provide an additional evidence for the hypothesis that transferred T cells have a memory phenotype in the spleen. Further investigation on the role of CD40 signaling on transferred T cells might be of interest and may give hints for the utilization of CD40 agonist in conjunction with T cell transfer.

4.3 Altered gene expression involving transcription factors and epigenetic modification

The T-box transcription factor Eomes was down-regulated in GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells isolated from tumors. Eomes is important for the regulation of cytolytic functions of CD8⁺ T cells via expression of perforine and granzyme B [Pearce et al., 2003] and interferon secretion [Glimcher et al., 2004, Atreya et al., 2007]. It also plays a crucial role in the maintenance of memory CD8⁺ T cells by inducing IL-2 receptor β (CD122) expression [Intlekofer et al., 2005], which is important for T cells responding to cykokines such as IL-15 or IL-7. It also helps to maintain long-term survival of T cells without antigen stimulation as well as memory T cell function [Li et al., 2013].

On the other hand, Eomes is over-expressed in exhausted T cells during chronic infection [Wherry et al., 2007, Kao et al., 2011]. However, its role in regulating T cells in cancer is not yet fully understood. Some evidence suggests that Eomes plays a critical role in enhancing CD8⁺ T cell activity to eradicate human colorectal cancer [Atreya et al., 2007]. In addition, T-bet and Eomes are important for tumor infiltration by CD8⁺ T cells through the regulation of CXCR3 expression and enhance T cell-mediated anti-tumoral immune responses [Zhu et al., 2010]. In contrast, suppression of Eomes expression in T cells before transfer leads to enhanced anti-tumoral function of adoptively transferred T cells [Hinrichs et al., 2008]. In the present study, Eomes was found of low expression in T cells isolated from tumor tissues. However, this finding does not allow for the identification of the signaling pathway involved in the regulation of gene expression in transferred T cells. Thus, it is necessary to further investigate the mechanism and dynamics of Eomes expression in transferred T cells in tumor models for a better understanding of its role in ACT [Waugh et al., 2015].

HDAC9 is another candidate gene found downregulated in transferred T cells gaining access to the tumor tissue. HDAC9 is a class IIA HDAC, which is a family of histone modification enzymes that remove acetyl from histone, and further epigenetically regulates DNA expression [Leipe et al., 1997]. It is mostly over-expressed in CD4⁺ T cells, and has shown reverse correlation with stable Forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3) expression and has suppressive function on Tregs [Li et al., 2007, Tao et al., 2007]. However these functions come from non-tumor mouse models which is in contrast to the one used in this study. Our observation may indicate that HDAC9 is involved in epigenetic modification of CD8⁺ T cells in the context of ACT. Further studies should be extended to other member of HDACs in the regulation of gene expression in ACT, which are important for the application of histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACis) in combination with this therapy [Vo et al., 2009, Lisiero et al., 2014].

4.4 Differences in gene expression in lipid signaling pathway and T cell activation

Genes involved in metabolism were found to be expressed at lower levels in the transferred T cells infiltrating the tumor. PKC γ and DGK α were found to be downregulated in infiltrating T cells. PKC γ is a member of the PKC family that can phosphorylate serine and threonine amino acid residues on the other proteins and control the function of these proteins. Its activation requires increasing concentration of second messengers like diacylglycerol (DAG) and calcium ions (Ca²⁺) [Mellor et al., 1998]. In general, PKCs are involved in several cell signal transduction cascades, and are upregulated in activated T cells [Isakov et al., 1987, Berry et al., 1990]. Transduction of T cells with PKC γ can up-regulate IL-2 receptor expression, and adoptive transfer of those T cells can lead to tumor regression *in vivo* [Chen et al., 1994].

DGK α belongs to the DGK enzyme family that catalyze phosphorylation of DAG to phosphatidic acid and regulate lipid signaling. DKG correlates with T cell anergy and inhibits

TCR signaling [Olenchock et al., 2006, Zha et al., 2006], suggesting that pharmacologic inhibition of DGKs might be a strategy to improve T cell therapy [Riese et al., 2013, Wang et al., 2013]. However, its expression in different models is controversial: it is over-expressed in exhausted T cells after transfer in melanoma [Abate-Daga et al., 2013], whereas it is down-regulated in exhausted CD8⁺ T cells in chronic infection [Wherry et al., 2007]. Furthermore, one study indicates that the expression of DGK α might play opposing roles during T cell primary expansion and memory phase [Shin et al., 2012]. The finding in this thesis might be interpreted as additional evidence to the hypothesis that adoptively transferred T cells found in spleen might have a memory T cell phenotype.

4.5 Different gene expression involving chemotaxis and migration in adoptively transferred T cells

Several genes for T cell migration are over-expressed in adoptively transferred T cells migrating into the tumor milieu, including CCR8, CX3CR1 and a chemokine receptor CC motif receptor like 2 (CCRL2). Among these, expression of CCR8 and CX3CR1 were confirmed by additional quantitative PCR.

CX3CR1 is predominantly expressed on CD8⁺ T cells, CD4⁺ T cells and natural killer cells (NK cells), and its interaction with CX3CL1 (also known as fractalkine) can mediate adhesion and migration of these immune cells [Imai et al., 1997]. IL-2 can up-regulate CX3CR1 expression on T cells. CX3CR1 is selectively expressed on cytotoxic T cells with enhanced expression of intracellular granzyme B and perforine [Nishimura et al., 2002]. CX3CL1 is mainly over-expressed in neurons, nerve fibers [Marchesi et al., 2008] and some types of cancer cells, such as glioblastoma [Erreni et al., 2010], colorectal cancer [Ohta et al., 2005] and breast cancer [Park et al., 2012]. High expression of CX3CL1 is positively associated with increased amounts of TIL and better prognostic outcome in colorectal cancer [Ohta et al., 2005] as well as breast cancer [Park et al., 2012]. CX3CL1 transduced lung cancer cells [Guo et al., 2003] and neuroblastoma [Zeng et al., 2007] attracted T cells and enhanced T cell mediated cytotoxicity. Thus, CX3CL1 - CX3CR1 may be considered as a potential therapeutic target for T cell therapy.

CCR8 was found at higher levels in tumor-infiltrating GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells compared with those found in spleen by RT-PCR array. This was confirmed both by another pair of RT-PCR primers and by flow cytometry at the protein level. CCR8 is preferentially expressed in the thymus, and is upregulated in activated T cells, especially Th2 cells [DAmbrosio et al., 1998]. By interacting with its ligand CCL1, CCR8 plays a role in the chemotaxis of activated T

[Roos et al., 1997, Goya et al., 1998] and Treg cells [Iellem et al., 2001] to lymphoid tissues. In tumor models, CCR8 expression on melanoma and breast cancer cells may help tumor metastasis into the lymph nodes [Das et al., 2013], suggesting that CCR8 may be a potential therapeutic target in cancer. The CCR8 gene is located in close proximity with the CX3CR1 gene on chromosome 3 [DeVries et al., 2003], which would match our array data that CCR8 and CX3CR1 mRNA are simultaneously up-regulated in tumor-infiltrating GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells. As pointed out previously, CX3CR1 expression on T cells correlates with T cells infiltration in tumors. However, the role of CCR8 expression on tumor infiltrating effector T cells has not yet been investigated. On the other hand, chemokine profiles can be variable in different types of tumors [Slaney et al., 2014]. Thus, it is worthwhile to further investigate the function of CCR8 expression on TIL and its potential consequences for T cell therapy.

4.6 Limitations of the methods used

RT-PCR array combines the quantitative advantage of RT- PCR and microarray profiling to compare gene expression, and it is the most reliable tool for analyzing gene expression. It is normally utilized to confirm candidate genes identified by DNA array [Etienne et al., 2004]. However, commercial RT-PCR based arrays lack the comprehensive screening range of whole genome profiling. This might lead to bias and miss important genes involved in ACT.

Secondly, the experimental design in this project was only focused on the comparison of gene expressions in different organs at specific time point. Therefore, genes with altered regulation in tumor-infiltrating T cells could not be simply interpreted whether the candidate genes are favorable factors that assist T cell migration, or these genes are consequently changed after T cells infiltrate into tumor site. Analyzing the dynamics of gene profiles [Wherry et al., 2007] and further function experiment at protein level might be of help to distinguish the role of candidate genes.

4.7 Outlook

Gene expression profiles of T cells after adoptive transfer within different compartments might give hints for further T cell manipulation to improve ACT. Further comprehensive gene profiling of T cells used in ACT might be needed. Candidate genes could be cloned to investigate their biological function and be used for gene engineering to enhance T cell function during ACT.

5. Summary

Adoptive transfer of T cells has emerged as a promising novel strategy in the treatment of cancer. The thesis project presented here investigated the molecular signatures of adoptively transferred murine T cells *in vivo*, which might reveal factors that influence effective T cell therapy.

A subcutaneous tumor model was established using the murine Panc02-OVA pancreatic cancer cell line in wild type C57BL/6 female mice. Following retroviral transduction, GFP-transduced OT-1 T cells were infused into tumor-bearing mice. One week later, lymphocytes from tumor and spleen were harvested, and GFP⁺-OT-1 T cells were sorted by flow cytometry. mRNA was extracted from sorted GFP⁺ T cells, and gene expressions were analyzed by RT-PCR arrays. Candidate genes were confirmed both at mRNA and protein level.

RT-PCR array of the transferred T cells infiltrated into tumors demonstrated a distinct gene expression profile including 1) over-expression of activation as well as exhaustion markers, such as PD-1 and CTLA-4; 2) expression of distinct transcription factors and epigenetic regulation genes; 3) changes in T cell receptor signaling pathway; 4) altered expression of chemokines and chemokine receptors, including increased expression of CCR8. CCL1, the ligand for CCR8, was also found upregulated in tumor tissue

In conclusion, RT-PCR arrays of tumor infiltrating T-cells revealed altered expression of factors involving T cell differentiation. These might distinguish effective T cells from ineffective T cells in this mouse model, and give hints for further T cell manipulation to improve the efficacy adoptive T-cell therapy.

6. Zusammenfassung

Der adoptive T-Zelltransfer ist ein vielversprechender Ansatz zur Tumorimmuntherapie. Ziel meiner Dissertation war es, die T-Zell-mRNA-Expressionsprofile nach adoptivem Zell-Transfer in Tumor tragende Mäuse zu analysieren.

OT-1 transgene T Zellen wurden mit GFP transduziert. Die transduzierten OT-1 T Zellen wurden daraufhin adoptiv in Wildtyp-Mäusen mit subkutanen Panc02-OVA-Pankreaskarzinomen, die das Modellantigen Ovalbumin (OVA) präsentieren, transferiert. Nach einer Woche wurden GFP-positive T Zellen aus den Tumoren und den Milzen mittels Durchflusszytometrie durch FACS *sorting* isoliert. Nachfolgend wurde die Gen-Expression der FACS-sortierten T-Zellen mittels RT-PCR Array quantifiziert. Die Expression von Kandidatengenen wurde auf Proteinebene mittels Durchflusszytometrie und ELISA bestätigt.

Die Tumor infiltrierenden T-Zellen zeigten: 1) Überexpression von aktivierenden als auch von inhibitorischen Rezeptoren, wie z. B. CTLA-4 und PD-1; 2) Expression von Transkriptionsfaktoren und Enzymen für epigenetische Regulationsvorgänge; 3) Veränderungen der TCR-Signaltransduktion; 4) erhöhte Expression des Chemokinrezeptors CCR8. Ergänzend dazu wurden erhöhte Spiegel von CCL1, dem Liganden für CCR8, im Tumorgewebe gemessen.

Die Genexpressionsanalyse von T-Zellen nach adoptivem Transfer im Mausmodell könnte zur Aufklärung von Veränderungen in T-Zellen nach Transfer beitragen. Dies kann die Grundlage für neue therapeutische Strategien zur Verbesserung der adoptiven T-Zell-Therapie bilden.

7. References

Abate-Daga, D., Hanada, K.-i., Davis, J. L., Yang, J. C., Rosenberg, S. A., and Morgan, R. A. Expression profiling of TCR-engineered T cells demonstrates overexpression of multiple inhibitory receptors in persisting lymphocytes. *Blood* 2013; 122:1399-1410.

Asai, H., Fujiwara, H., An, J., Ochi, T., Miyazaki, Y., Nagai, K., Okamoto, S., Mineno, J., Kuzushima, K., Shiku, H., Inoue, H., and Yasukawa, M. Co-introduced functional CCR2 potentiates in vivo anti-lung cancer functionality mediated by T cells double gene-modified to express WT1-specific T-cell receptor. *PloS One* 2013; 8:e56820.

Atreya, I., Schimanski, C. C., Becker, C., Wirtz, S., Dornhoff, H., Schnürer, E., Berger, M. R., Galle, P. R., Herr, W., and Neurath, M. F. The T-box transcription factor eomesodermin controls CD8 T cell activity and lymph node metastasis in human colorectal cancer. *Gut* 2007; 56:1572-1578.

Baitsch, L., Baumgaertner, P., Devêvre, E., Raghav, S. K., Legat, A., Barba, L., Wieckowski,
S., Bouzourene, H., Deplancke, B., Romero, P., Rufer, N., and Speiser, D. E. Exhaustion of tumor-specific CD8+ T cells in metastases from melanoma patients. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2011; 121:2350-2360.

Balkwill, F. Cancer and the chemokine network. *Nature Reviews Cancer* 2004; 4:540-550.

Barrett, D. M., Singh, N., Porter, D. L., Grupp, S. A., and June, C. H. Chimeric antigen receptor therapy for cancer. *Annual Review of Medicine* 2014; 65:333-347.

Berger, C., Jensen, M. C., Lansdorp, P. M., Gough, M., Elliott, C., and Riddell, S. R. Adoptive transfer of effector CD8+ T cells derived from central memory cells establishes persistent T cell memory in primates.

Journal of Clinical Investigation 2008; 118:294-305.

Berry, N. and Nishizuka, Y. Protein kinase C and T cell activation. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 1990; 189:205-214.

Bevilacqua, M. P. Endothelial-leukocyte adhesion molecules. *Annual Review of Immunology* 1993; 11:767-804.

Bollard, C. M., Aguilar, L., Straathof, K. C., Gahn, B., Huls, M. H., Rousseau, A., Sixbey, J., Gresik, M. V., Carrum, G., Hudson, M., Dilloo, D., Gee, A., Brenner, M. K., Rooney, C. M.,

and Heslop, H. E. Cytotoxic t lymphocyte therapy for epstein-barr virus+ hodgkin's disease. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2004; 200:1623-1633.

Bollard, C. M., Rooney, C. M., and Heslop, H. E. T-cell therapy in the treatment of post-transplant lymphoproliferative disease. *Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology* 2012; 9:510-519.

Bourgeois, C., Rocha, B., and Tanchot, C. A role for CD40 expression on CD8+ T cells in the generation of CD8+ T cell memory. *Science* 2002; 297:2060-2063.

Besser, M. J., Shapira-Frommer, R., Itzhaki, O., Treves, A. J., Zippel, D. B., Levy, D., Kubi,
A., Shoshani, N., Zikich, D., Ohayon, Y., Ohayon, D., Shalmon, B., Markel, G., Yerushalmi,
R., Apter, S., Ben-Nun, A., Ben-Ami, E., Shimoni, A., Nagler, A., and Schachter, J. Adoptive transfer of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in patients with metastatic melanoma: intent-to-treat analysis and efficacy after failure to prior immunotherapies. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2013; 19:4792-4800.

Brentjens, R. J., Davila, M. L., Riviere, I., Park, J., Wang, X., Cowell, L. G., Bartido, S., Stefanski, J., Taylor, C., Olszewska, M., Borquez-Ojeda, O., Qu, J., Wasielewska, T., He, Q., Bernal, Y., Rijo, I. V., Hedvat, C., Kobos, R., Curran, K., Steinherz, P., Jurcic, J., Rosenblat, T., Maslak, P., Frattini, M., and Sadelain, M. CD19-targeted T cells rapidly induce molecular remissions in adults with chemotherapy-refractory acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Science Translational Medicine* 2013; 5:177ra38.

Brown, C. E., Vishwanath, R. P., Aguilar, B., Starr, R., Najbauer, J., Aboody, K. S., and Jensen, M. C. Tumor-derived chemokine MCP1/CCL2 is sufficient for mediating tumor tropism of adoptively transferred T cells. *Journal of Immunology* 2007; 179:3332-3341.

Budde, L. E., Berger, C., Lin, Y., Wang, J., Lin, X., Frayo, S. E., Brouns, S. A., Spencer, D.
M., Till, B. G., Jensen, M. C., Riddell, S. R., and Press, O. W. Combining a CD20 chimeric antigen receptor and an inducible caspase 9 suicide switch to improve the efficacy and safety of T cell adoptive immunotherapy for lymphoma. *PloS One* 2013; 8:e82742.

Burns, W. R., Zheng, Z., Rosenberg, S. A., and Morgan, R. A. Lack of specific γ-retroviral vector long terminal repeat promoter silencing in patients receiving genetically engineered lymphocytes and activation upon lymphocyte restimulation. *Blood* 2009; 114:2888-2899.

Bushman, F. D. Retroviral integration and human gene therapy. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2007; 117:2083-2086.

Cella, M., Scheidegger, D., Palmer-Lehmann, K., Lane, P., Lanzavecchia, A., and Alber, G. Ligation of CD40 on dendritic cells triggers production of high levels of interleukin-12 and enhances T cell stimulatory capacity: TT help via APC activation. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 1996; 184:747-752.

Chen, W., Schweins, E., Chen, X., Finn, O. J., and Cheever, M. A. Retroviral transduction of protein kinase C-gamma into tumor-specific T cells allows antigen-independent long-term growth in IL-2 with retention of functional specificity in vitro and ability to mediate tumor therapy in vivo.

Journal of Immunology 1994; 153:3630-3638.

Cheng, L. E., Öhlen, C., Nelson, B. H., and Greenberg, P. D. Enhanced signaling through the IL-2 receptor in CD8+ T cells regulated by antigen recognition results in preferential proliferation and expansion of responding CD8+ T cells rather than promotion of cell death. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2002; 99:3001-3006.

Chervin, A. S., Aggen, D. H., Raseman, J. M., and Kranz, D. M. Engineering higher affinity T cell receptors using a T cell display system. *Journal of Immunological Methods* 2008; 339:175-184.

Cheung, T. C., Steinberg, M. W., Oborne, L. M., Macauley, M. G., Fukuyama, S., Sanjo, H., D'Souza, C., Norris, P. S., Pfeffer, K., Murphy, K. M., Kronenberg, M., Spear, P. G., and Ware, C. F. Unconventional ligand activation of herpesvirus entry mediator signals cell survival. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2009; 106:6244-6249.

Chung, A. S., Lee, J., and Ferrara, N. Targeting the tumour vasculature: insights from physiological angiogenesis. *Nature Reviews Cancer* 2010; 10:505-514.

Cieri, N., Camisa, B., Cocchiarella, F., Forcato, M., Oliveira, G., Provasi, E., Bondanza, A., ordignon, C., Peccatori, J., Ciceri, F., Lupo-Stanghellini, M. T., Mavilio, F., Mondino, A., Bicciato, S., Recchia, A., and Bonini, C. IL-7 and IL-15 instruct the generation of human memory stem T cells from naive precursors. *Blood* 2013; 121:573-584.

Clemente, C. G., Mihm, M. C., Bufalino, R., Zurrida, S., Collini, P., and Cascinelli, N. Prognostic value of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in the vertical growth phase of primary cutaneous melanoma.

Cancer 1996; 77:1303-1310.

Comoli, P., Pedrazzoli, P., Maccario, R., Basso, S., Carminati, O., Labirio, M., Schiavo, R., Secondino, S., Frasson, C., Perotti, C., Moroni, M., Locatelli, F., and Siena, S. Cell therapy of

stage iv nasopharyngeal carcinoma with autologous epstein-barr virus-targeted cytotoxic t lymphocytes.

Journal of Clinical Oncology 2005; 23:8942-8949.

Craddock, J. A., Lu, A., Bear, A., Pule, M., Brenner, M. K., Rooney, C. M., and Foster, A. E. Enhanced tumor trafficking of GD2 chimeric antigen receptor T cells by expression of the chemokine receptor CCR2b.

Journal of Immunotherapy 2010; 33:780-788.

Croft, M. The role of TNF superfamily members in T-cell function and diseases. Nature Reviews Immunology 2009; 9:271-285.

Das, S., Sarrou, E., Podgrabinska, S., Cassella, M., Mungamuri, S. K., Feirt, N., Gordon, R., Nagi, C. S., Wang, Y., Entenberg, D., Condeelis, J., and Skobe, M. Tumor cell entry into the lymph node is controlled by CCL1 chemokine expressed by lymph node lymphatic sinuses. Journal of Experimental Medicine 2013; 210:1509-1528.

Davila, M. L., Riviere, I., Wang, X., Bartido, S., Park, J., Curran, K., Chung, S. S., Stefanski, J., Borquez-Ojeda, O., Olszewska, M., Qu, J., Wasielewska, T., He, Q., Fink, M., Shinglot, H., Youssif, M., Satter, M., Wang, Y., Hosey, J., Quintanilla, H., Halton, E., Bernal, Y., Bouhassira, D. C., Arcila, M. E., Gonen, M., Roboz, G. J., Maslak, P., Douer, D., Frattini, M. G., Giralt, S., Sadelain, M., and Brentjens, R. Efficacy and toxicity management of 19-28z CAR T cell therapy in B cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Science Translational Medicine 2014; 6:224ra25.

Derre, L., Rivals, J.-P., Jandus, C., Pastor, S., Rimoldi, D., Romero, P., Michielin, O., Olive, D., and Speiser, D. E. BTLA mediates inhibition of human tumor-specific CD8+ T cells that can be partially reversed by vaccination. Journal of Clinical Investigation 2010; 120:157-167.

DeVita, J., Vincent, T., and Rosenberg, S. A. Two hundred years of cancer research. New England Journal of Medicine 2012; 366:2207-2214.

DeVries, M. E., Cao, H., Wang, J., Xu, L., Kelvin, A. A., Ran, L., Chau, L. A., Madrenas, J., Hegele, R. A., and Kelvin, D. J. Genomic organization and evolution of the CX3CR1/CCR8 chemokine receptor locus.

Journal of Biological Chemistry 2003; 278:11985-11994.

Di Stasi, A., De Angelis, B., Rooney, C. M., Zhang, L., Mahendravada, A., Foster, A. E., Heslop, H. E., Brenner, M. K., Dotti, G., and Savoldo, B. T lymphocytes coexpressing CCR4 and a chimeric antigen receptor targeting CD30 have improved homing and antitumor activity in a Hodgkin tumor model.

Blood 2009; 113:6392-6402.

Di Stasi, A., Tey, S. K., Dotti, G., Fujita, Y., Kennedy-Nasser, A., Martinez, C., Straathof, K., Liu, E., Durett, A. G., Grilley, B., Liu, H., Cruz, C. R., Savoldo, B., Gee, A. P., Schindler, J., Krance, R. A., Heslop, H. E., Spencer, D. M., Rooney, C. M., and Brenner, M. K. Inducible apoptosis as a safety switch for adoptive cell therapy. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2011; 365:1673-1683.

Dudley, M. E., Wunderlich, J. R., Robbins, P. F., Yang, J. C., Hwu, P., Schwartzentruber, D. J., Topalian, S. L., Sherry, R., Restifo, N. P., Hubicki, A. M., Robinson, M. R., Raffeld, M., Duray, P., Seipp, C. A., Rogers-Freezer, L., Morton, K. E., Mavroukakis, S. A., White, D. E., and Rosenberg, S. A. Cancer regression and autoimmunity in patients after clonal repopulation with antitumor lymphocytes. *Science* 2002; 298:850-854.

Dudley, M. E., Wunderlich, J. R., Shelton, T. E., Even, J., and Rosenberg, S. A. Generation of tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte cultures for use in adoptive transfer therapy for melanoma patients. *Journal of Immunotherapy* 2003; 26:332-342.

Dudley, M. E., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R., Hughes, M. S., Royal, R., Kammula, U., Robbins, P. F.,
Huang, J., Citrin, D. E., Leitman, S. F., Wunderlich, J., Restifo, N. P., Thomasian, A., Downey,
S. G., Smith, F. O., Klapper, J., Morton, K., Laurencot, C., White, D. E., and Rosenberg, S. A.
Adoptive cell therapy for patients with metastatic melanoma: evaluation of intensive
myeloablative chemoradiation preparative regimens. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 2008; 26:5233-5239.

Dunn, G. P., Bruce, A. T., Ikeda, H., Old, L. J., and Schreiber, R. D. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. *Nature Immunology* 2002; 3:991-998.

DAmbrosio, D., Iellem, A., Bonecchi, R., Mazzeo, D., Sozzani, S., Mantovani, A., and Sinigaglia, F. Cutting edge: selective up-regulation of chemokine receptors ccr4 and ccr8 upon activation of polarized human type 2 th cells. *Journal of Immunology* 1998; 161:5111-5115.

Ellebaek, E., Iversen, T. Z., Junker, N., Donia, M., Engell-Noerregaard, L., Met, O., Hölmich, L. R., Andersen, R. S., Hadrup, S. R., Andersen, M. H., thor Straten, P., and Svane, I. M. Adoptive cell therapy with autologous tumor infiltrating lymphocytes and low-dose interleukin-2 in metastatic melanoma patients. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 2012; 10:169.

Erreni, M., Solinas, G., Brescia, P., Osti, D., Zunino, F., Colombo, P., Destro, A., Roncalli, M., Mantovani, A., Draghi, R., Levi, D., Rodriquez, Y., Baena, R., Gaetani, P., Pelicci, G., and

Allavena, P. Human glioblastoma tumours and neural cancer stem cells express the chemokine CX3CL1 and its receptor CX3CR1. *European Journal of Cancer* 2010; 46:3383-3392.

Etienne, W., Meyer, M. H., Peppers, J., and Meyer, R. A. Comparison of mRNA gene expression by RT-PCR and DNA microarray. *Biotechniques* 2004; 36:618-627.

Fisher, B., Packard, B. S., Read, E. J., Carrasquillo, J. A., Carter, C. S., Topalian, S. L., Yang, J. C., Yolles, P., Larson, S. M., and Rosenberg, S. A. Tumor localization of adoptively transferred indium-111 labeled tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in patients with metastatic melanoma.

Journal of Clinical Oncology 1989; 7:250-261.

Fisher, D. T., Chen, Q., Appenheimer, M. M., Skitzki, J., Wang, W. C., Odunsi, K., and Evans,S. S.Hurdles to lymphocyte trafficking in the tumor microenvironment: implications for effective immunotherapy.*Immunological Investigations* 2006; 35:251-277.

Immunological Investigations 2006; 35:251-277.

Fourcade, J., Sun, Z., Pagliano, O., Guillaume, P., Luescher, I. F., Sander, C., Kirkwood, J. M., Olive, D., Kuchroo, V., and Zarour, H. M. CD8+ T cells specific for tumor antigens can be rendered dysfunctional by the tumor microenvironment through upregulation of the inhibitory receptors BTLA and PD-1.

Cancer Research 2012; 72:887-896.

Fridman, W. H., Pagès, F., Sautès-Fridman, C., and Galon, J. The immune contexture in human tumours: impact on clinical outcome. *Nature Reviews Cancer* 2012; 12:298-306.

Galon, J., Costes, A., Sanchez-Cabo, F., Kirilovsky, A., Mlecnik, B., Lagorce-Pagès, C., Tosolini, M., Camus, M., Berger, A., Wind, P., Zinzindohoué, F., Bruneval, P., Cugnenc, P. H., Trajanoski, Z., Fridman, W. H., and Pagès, F. Type, density, and location of immune cells within human colorectal tumors predict clinical outcome. *Science* 2006; 313:1960-1964.

Gargett, T. and Brown, M. P. The inducible caspase-9 suicide gene system as a safety switch to limit on-target, off-tumor toxicities of chimeric antigen receptor t cells. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 2014; 5:235.

Gattinoni, L., Finkelstein, S. E., Klebanoff, C. A., Antony, P. A., Palmer, D. C., Spiess, P. J., Hwang, L. N., Yu, Z., Wrzesinski, C., Heimann, D. M., Surh, C. D., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Removal of homeostatic cytokine sinks by lymphodepletion enhances the efficacy of adoptively transferred tumor-specific CD8+ T cells. Journal of Experimental Medicine 2005; 202:907-912.

Gattinoni, L., Klebanoff, C. A., Palmer, D. C., Wrzesinski, C., Kerstann, K., Yu, Z., Finkelstein, S. E., Theoret, M. R., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Acquisition of full effector function in vitro paradoxically impairs the in vivo antitumor efficacy of adoptively transferred CD8+ T cells.

Journal of Clinical Investigation 2005; 115:1616-1626.

Gattinoni, L., Klebanoff, C. A., and Restifo, N. P. Paths to stemness: building the ultimate antitumour t cell. *Nature Reviews Cancer* 2012; 12:671-684.

Gattinoni, L., Lugli, E., Ji, Y., Pos, Z., Paulos, C. M., Quigley, M. F., Almeida, J. R., Gostick, E., Yu, Z., Carpenito, C., Wang, E., Douek, D. C., Price, D. A., June, C. H., Marincola, F. M., Roederer, M., and Restifo, N. P. A human memory T cell subset with stem cell-like properties. *Nature Medicine* 2011; 17:1290-1297.

Gattinoni, L., Powell, D. J., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Adoptive immunotherapy for cancer: building on success. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 2006; 6:383-393.

Glimcher, L. H., Townsend, M. J., Sullivan, B. M., and Lord, G. M. Recent developments in the transcriptional regulation of cytolytic effector cells. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 2004; 4:900-911.

Govers, C., Sebestyén, Z., Coccoris, M., Willemsen, R. A., and Debets, R. T cell receptor gene therapy: strategies for optimizing transgenic TCR pairing. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 2010; 16:77-87.

Goya, I., Gutiérrez, J., Varona, R., Kremer, L., Zaballos, A., and Márquez, G. Identification of CCR8 as the specific receptor for the human β-chemokine I-309: cloning and molecular characterization of murine CCR8 as the receptor for TCA-3. *Journal of Immunology* 1998; 160:1975-1981.

Griffioen, A. W., Damen, C. A., Martinotti, S., Blijham, G. H., and Groenewegen, G. Endothelial intercellular adhesion molecule-1 expression is suppressed in human malignancies: the role of angiogenic factors. *Cancer Research* 1996; 56:1111-1117.

Griffith, K. D., Read, E. J., Carrasquillo, J. A., Carter, C. S., Yang, J. C., Fisher, B., Aebersold, P., Packard, B. S., Monica, Y. Y., and Rosenberg, S. A. In vivo distribution of adoptively transferred indium-111-labeled tumor infiltrating lymphocytes and peripheral blood lymphocytes in patients with metastatic melanoma.

Journal of the National Cancer Institute 1989; 81:1709-1717.

Gross, G., Waks, T., and Eshhar, Z. Expression of immunoglobulin-T-cell receptor chimeric molecules as functional receptors with antibody-type specificity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 1989; 86:10024-10028.

Grupp, S. A., Kalos, M., Barrett, D., Aplenc, R., Porter, D. L., Rheingold, S. R., Teachey, D. T., Chew, A., Hauck, B., Wright, J. F., Milone, M. C., Levine, B. L., and June, C. H. Chimeric antigen receptor–modified T cells for acute lymphoid leukemia. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2013; 368:1509-1518.

Guo, J., Zhang, M., Wang, B., Yuan, Z., Guo, Z., Chen, T., Yu, Y., Qin, Z., and Cao, X. Fractalkine transgene induces t-cell-dependent anti-tumor immunity through chemoattraction and activation of dendritic cells.

International Journal of Cancer 2003; 103:212-220.

Gutwein, P., Schramme, A., Sinke, N., Abdel-Bakky, M. S., Voss, B., Obermüller, N., Doberstein, K., Koziolek, M., Fritzsche, F., Johannsen, M., Jung, K., Schaider, H., Altevoqt, P., Ludwig, A., Pfeilschifter, J., and Kristiansen, G. Tumoural CXCL16 expression is a novel prognostic marker of longer survival times in renal cell cancer patients. *European Journal of Cancer* 2009; 45:478-489.

Gyorki, D. E., Callahan, M., Wolchok, J. D., and Ariyan, C. E. The delicate balance of melanoma immunotherapy. *Clinical & Translational Immunology* 2013; 2:e5.

Hacein-Bey-Abina, S., Garrigue, A., Wang, G. P., Soulier, J., Lim, A., Morillon, E., Clappier,
E., Caccavelli, L., Delabesse, E., Beldjord, K., Asnafi, V., MacIntyre, E., Dal Cortivo, L.,
Radford, I., Brousse, N., Siqaux, F., Moshous, D., Hauer, J., Borkhardt, A., Belohradsky, B.
H., Winterqerst, U., Velez, M. C., Leiva, L., Sorensen, R., Wulffraat, N., Blanche, S.,
Bushman, F. D., Fischer, A., and Cavazzana-Calvo, M. Insertional oncogenesis in 4 patients after retrovirus-mediated gene therapy of SCID-X1. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2008; 118:3132-3142.

Hackett, P. B., Largaespada, D. A., and Cooper, L. J. A transposon and transposase system for human application.

Molecular Therapy 2010; 18:674-683.

Harlin, H., Meng, Y., Peterson, A. C., Zha, Y., Tretiakova, M., Slingluff, C., McKee, M., and Gajewski, T. F. Chemokine expression in melanoma metastases associated with CD8+ T-cell recruitment.

Cancer Research 2009; 69:3077-3085.

Haymaker, C., Wu, R. C., Bernatchez, C., and Radvanyi, L. G. PD-1 and BTLA and CD8+ T-cell exhaustion in cancer: Exercising an alternative viewpoint. *Oncoimmunology* 2012; 1:735-738.

Haymaker, C. L., Wu, R. C., Ritthipichai, K., Bernatchez, C., Forget, M. A., Chen, J. Q., Liu, H., Wang, E., Marincola, F., Hwu, P., and Radvanyi, L.G. BTLA marks a less-differentiated tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte subset in melanoma with enhanced survival properties. *OncoImmunology* 2015; 4:e1014246.

Heemskerk, M. H., Hagedoorn, R. S., van der Hoorn, M. A., van der Veken, L. T., Hoogeboom, M., Kester, M. G., Willemze, R., and Falkenburg, J. H. Efficiency of T-cell receptor expression in dual-specific T cells is controlled by the intrinsic qualities of the TCR chains within the TCR-CD3 complex. *Blood* 2007; 109:235-243.

Heslop, H. E., Slobod, K. S., Pule, M. A., Hale, G. A., Rousseau, A., Smith, C. A., Bollard, C. M., Liu, H., Wu, M.-F., Rochester, R. J., Amrolia, P. J., Hurwitz, J. L., Brenner, M. K., and Rooney, C. M. Long-term outcome of EBV-specific T-cell infusions to prevent or treat EBV-related lymphoproliferative disease in transplant recipients. *Blood* 2010; 115:925-935.

Hinrichs, C. S., Borman, Z. A., Cassard, L., Gattinoni, L., Spolski, R., Yu, Z., Sanchez-Perez, L., Muranski, P., Kern, S. J., Logun, C., Palmer, D. C., Ji, Y., Reqer, R. N., Leonard, W. J., Danner, R. L., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Adoptively transferred effector cells derived from naive rather than central memory CD8+ T cells mediate superior antitumor immunity.

Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 2009; 106:17469-17474.

Hinrichs, C. S., Borman, Z. A., Gattinoni, L., Yu, Z., Burns, W. R., Huang, J., Klebanoff, C.
A., Johnson, L. A., Kerkar, S. P., Yang, S., Muranski, P., Palmer, D. C., Scott, C. D., Morgan, R. A., Robbins, P. F., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Human effector CD8+ T cells derived from naive rather than memory subsets possess superior traits for adoptive immunotherapy. *Blood* 2011; 117:808-814.

Hinrichs, C. S., Spolski, R., Paulos, C. M., Gattinoni, L., Kerstann, K. W., Palmer, D. C., Klebanoff, C. A., Rosenberg, S. A., Leonard, W. J., and Restifo, N. P. IL-2 and IL-21 confer opposing differentiation programs to CD8+ T cells for adoptive immunotherapy. *Blood* 2008; 111:5326-5333.

Hojo, S., Koizumi, K., Tsuneyama, K., Arita, Y., Cui, Z., Shinohara, K., Minami, T., Hashimoto, I., Nakayama, T., Sakurai, H., Takano, Y., Yoshie, O., Tsukada, K., and Saiki, I.

High-level expression of chemokine CXCL16 by tumor cells correlates with a good prognosis and increased tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Research* 2007; 67:4725-4731.

Huang, H., Li, F., Gordon, J. R., & Xiang, J. Synergistic enhancement of antitumor immunity with adoptively transferred tumor-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells and intratumoral lymphotactin transgene expression. *Cancer Research* 2002; 62:2043-2051.

Huang, J., Kerstann, K. W., Ahmadzadeh, M., Li, Y. F., El-Gamil, M., Rosenberg, S. A., and Robbins, P. F. Modulation by IL-2 of CD70 and CD27 expression on CD8+ T cells: importance for the therapeutic effectiveness of cell transfer immunotherapy. *Journal of Immunology* 2006; 176:7726-7735.

Huang, Y., Yuan, J., Righi, E., Kamoun, W. S., Ancukiewicz, M., Nezivar, J., Santosuosso, M., Martin, J. D., Martin, M. R., Vianello, F., Leblanc, P., Munn, L. L., Huang, P., Duda, D. G., Fukumura, D., Jain, R. K., and Poznansky, M. C. Vascular normalizing doses of antiangiogenic treatment reprogram the immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment and enhance immunotherapy.

Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 2012; 109:17561-17566.

Huster, K. M., Busch, V., Schiemann, M., Linkemann, K., Kerksiek, K. M., Wagner, H., and Busch, D. H. Selective expression of IL-7 receptor on memory T cells identifies early CD40L-dependent generation of distinct CD8+ memory T cell subsets. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2004; 101:5610-5615.

Iellem, A., Mariani, M., Lang, R., Recalde, H., Panina-Bordignon, P., Sinigaglia, F., and D'Ambrosio, D. Unique chemotactic response profile and specific expression of chemokine receptors CCR4 and CCR8 by CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2001; 194(6):847-854.

Imai, T., Hieshima, K., Haskell, C., Baba, M., Nagira, M., Nishimura, M., Kakizaki, M., Takagi, S., Nomiyama, H., Schall, T. J., and Yoshie, O. Identification and molecular characterization of fractalkine receptor CX3CR1, which mediates both leukocyte migration and adhesion.

Cell 1997; 91:521-530.

Ino, Y., Yamazaki-Itoh, R., Shimada, K., Iwasaki, M., Kosuge, T., Kanai, Y., and Hiraoka, N. Immune cell infiltration as an indicator of the immune microenvironment of pancreatic cancer.

British Journal of Cancer 2013; 108:914-923.

Intlekofer, A. M., Takemoto, N., Wherry, E. J., Longworth, S. A., Northrup, J. T., Palanivel, V.

R., Mullen, A. C., Gasink, C. R., Kaech, S. M., Miller, J. D., Gapin, L., Ryan, K., Russ, A. P., Lindsten, T., Orange, J. S., Goldrath, A. W., Ahmed, R., and Reiner, S. L. Effector and memory CD8+ T cell fate coupled by T-bet and eomesodermin. *Nature Immunology* 2005; 6:1236-1244.

Isabelle Le Mercier, J. and Noelle, R. J. Beyond CTLA-4 and PD-1, the generation Z of negative checkpoint regulators. *Frontiers in Immunology* 2015; 6:418.

Isakov, N., Mally, M. I., Scholz, W., and Altman, A. T-lymphocyte activation: the role of protein kinase C and the bifurcating inositol phospholipid signal transduction pathway. *Immunological Reviews* 1987; 95:89-111.

Itzhaki, O., Hovav, E., Ziporen, Y., Levy, D., Kubi, A., Zikich, D., Hershkovitz, L., Treves, A. J., Shalmon, B., Zippel, D., Markel, G., Shapira-Frommer, R., Schachter, J., and Besser, M. J. Establishment and large-scale expansion of minimally cultured young tumor infiltrating lymphocytes for adoptive transfer therapy. *Journal of Immunotherapy* 2011; 34:212-220.

Jain, R. K. Normalization of tumor vasculature: an emerging concept in antiangiogenic therapy. *Science* 2005; 307:58-62.

Jiang, Y., Li, Y., and Zhu, B. T-cell exhaustion in the tumor microenvironment. *Cell Death & Disease* 2015; 6:e1792.

John, L. B., Devaud, C., Duong, C. P., Yong, C. S., Beavis, P. A., Haynes, N. M., Chow, M. T., Smyth, M. J., Kershaw, M. H., and Darcy, P. K. Anti-PD-1 antibody therapy potently enhances the eradication of established tumors by gene-modified T cells. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2013; 19:5636-5646.

Johnson, L. A., Morgan, R. A., Dudley, M. E., Cassard, L., Yang, J. C., Hughes, M. S., Kammula, U. S., Royal, R. E., Sherry, R. M., Wunderlich, J. R., Lee, C. C., Restifo, N. P., Schwarz, S. L., Coqdill, A. P., Bishop, R. J., Kim, H., Brewer, C. C., Rudy, S. F., VanWaes, C., Davis, J. L., Mathur, A., Ripley, R. T., Nathan, D. A., Laurencot, C. M., and Rosenberg, S. A. Gene therapy with human and mouse T-cell receptors mediates cancer regression and targets normal tissues expressing cognate antigen. *Blood* 2009; 114:535-546.

June, C. H., Blazar, B. R., and Riley, J. L. Engineering lymphocyte subsets: tools, trials and tribulations.

Nature Reviews Immunology 2009; 9:704-716.

Kalos, M. and June, C. H. Adoptive t cell transfer for cancer immunotherapy in the era of synthetic biology.

Immunity 2013; 39:49-60.

Kalos, M., Levine, B. L., Porter, D. L., Katz, S., Grupp, S. A., Bagg, A., and June, C. H. T cells with chimeric antigen receptors have potent antitumor effects and can establish memory in patients with advanced leukemia.

Science Translational Medicine 2011; 3:95ra73.

Kao, C., Oestreich, K. J., Paley, M. A., Crawford, A., Angelosanto, J. M., Ali, M.-A. A.,
Intlekofer, A. M., Boss, J. M., Reiner, S. L., Weinmann, A. S., and Wherry, E. J. Transcription
factor T-bet represses expression of the inhibitory receptor PD-1 and sustains virus-specific
CD8+ T cell responses during chronic infection. *Nature Immunology* 2011; 12:663-671.

Kershaw, M. H., Wang, G., Westwood, J. A., Pachynski, R. K., Tiffany, H. L., Marincola, F. M., Wang, E., Young, H. A., Murphy, P. M., and Hwu, P. Redirecting migration of T cells to chemokine secreted from tumors by genetic modification with CXCR2. *Human Gene Therapy* 2002; 13:1971-1980.

Kershaw, M. H., Westwood, J. A., and Darcy, P. K. Gene-engineered T cells for cancer therapy. *Nature Reviews Cancer* 2013; 13:525-541.

Klebanoff, C. A., Gattinoni, L., and Restifo, N. P. CD8+ T-cell memory in tumor immunology and immunotherapy. *Immunological Reviews* 2006; 211:214-224.

Klebanoff, C. A., Gattinoni, L., Torabi-Parizi, P., Kerstann, K., Cardones, A. R., Finkelstein, S. E., Palmer, D. C., Antony, P. A., Hwang, S. T., Rosenberg, S. A., Waldmann, T. A., and Restifo, N. P. Central memory self/tumor-reactive CD8+ T cells confer superior antitumor immunity compared with effector memory T cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2005; 102:9571-9576.

Kobold, S., Grassmann, S., Chaloupka, M., Lampert, C., Wenk, S., Kraus, F., Rapp, M., Düwell, P., Zeng, Y., Schmollinger, J. C., Schnurr, M., Endres, S., and Rothenfußer, S. Impact of a new fusion receptor on PD-1–mediated immunosuppression in adoptive T cell therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2015; 107:djv146.

Kochenderfer, J. N., Dudley, M. E., Feldman, S. A., Wilson, W. H., Spaner, D. E., Maric, I.,Stetler-Stevenson, M., Phan, G. Q., Hughes, M. S., Sherry, R. M., Yang, J. C., Kammula, U.S., Devillier, L., Carpenter, R., Nathan, D. A., Morgan, R. A., Laurencot, C., and Rosenberg, S.A. B-cell depletion and remissions of malignancy along with cytokine-associated toxicity in a

clinical trial of anti-CD19 chimeric-antigen-receptor-transduced T cells. *Blood* 2012; 119:2709-2720.

Kochenderfer, J. N., Dudley, M. E., Kassim, S. H., Somerville, R. P., Carpenter, R. O., Stetler-Stevenson, M., Yang, J. C., Phan, G. Q., Hughes, M. S., Sherry, R. M., Raffeld, M., Feldman, S., Lu, L., Li, Y. F., Nqo, L. T., Goy, A., Feldman, T., Spaner, D. E., Wang, M. L., Chen, C. C., Kranick, S. M., Nath, A., Nathan, D. A., Morton, K. E., Toomey, M. A., and Rosenberg, S. A. Chemotherapy-refractory diffuse large B-cell lymphoma and indolent B-cell malignancies can be effectively treated with autologous T cells expressing an anti-CD19 chimeric antigen receptor.

Journal of Clinical Oncology 2015; 33:540-549.

Kochenderfer, J. N., Wilson, W. H., Janik, J. E., Dudley, M. E., Stetler-Stevenson, M., Feldman, S. A., Maric, I., Raffeld, M., Nathan, D. A., Lanier, B. J., Morgan, R. A., and Rosenberg, S. A. Eradication of B-lineage cells and regression of lymphoma in a patient treated with autologous T cells genetically engineered to recognize CD19. *Blood* 2010; 116:4099-4102.

Lamers, C. H., Sleijfer, S., van Steenbergen, S., van Elzakker, P., van Krimpen, B., Groot, C., Vulto, A., den Bakker, M., Oosterwijk, E., Debets, R., and Gratama, J. W. Treatment of metastatic renal cell carcinoma with CAIX CAR-engineered T cells: clinical evaluation and management of on-target toxicity. *Molecular Therapy* 2013; 21:904-912.

Lee, D. W., Kochenderfer, J. N., Stetler-Stevenson, M., Cui, Y. K., Delbrook, C., Feldman, S. A., Fry, T. J., Orentas, R., Sabatino, M., Shah, N. N., Steinberg, S. M., Stroncek, D., Tschernia, N., Yuan, C., Zhang, H., Zhang, L., Rosenberg, S. A., Wayne, A. S., and Mackall, C. L. T cells expressing CD19 chimeric antigen receptors for acute lymphoblastic leukaemia in children and young adults: a phase 1 dose-escalation trial. *Lancet* 2015; 385:517-528.

Lee, J., Sadelain, M., and Brentjens, R. Retroviral transduction of murine primary T lymphocytes. *Methods in Molecular Biology* 2009; 506:83-96.

Legat, A., Speiser, D. E., Pircher, H., Zehn, D., and Marraco, S. A. F. Inhibitory receptor expression depends more dominantly on differentiation and activation than "exhaustion" of human CD8 T cells.

Frontiers in Immunology 2013; 4:455.

Leipe, D. D. and Landsman, D. Histone deacetylases, acetoin utilization proteins and acetylpolyamine amidohydrolases are members of an ancient protein superfamily. *Nucleic Acids Research* 1997; 25:3693-3697.

Leisegang, M., Engels, B., Meyerhuber, P., Kieback, E., Sommermeyer, D., Xue, S. A., Reuß, S., Stauss, H., and Uckert, W. Enhanced functionality of t cell receptor-redirected t cells is defined by the transgene cassette.

Journal of Molecular Medicine 2008; 86:573-583.

Li, B., Samanta, A., Song, X., Iacono, K. T., Bembas, K., Tao, R., Basu, S., Riley, J. L., Hancock, W. W., Shen, Y., Saouaf, S. J., and Greene, M. I. FOXP3 interactions with histone acetyltransferase and class II histone deacetylases are required for repression. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2007; 104:4571-4576.

Li, G., Yang, Q., Zhu, Y., Wang, H.-R., Chen, X., Zhang, X., and Lu, B. T-Bet and Eomes regulate the balance between the effector/central memory T cells versus memory stem like T cells.

PloS One 2013; 8:e67401.

Li, Y., Moysey, R., Molloy, P. E., Vuidepot, A. L., Mahon, T., Baston, E., Dunn, S., Liddy, N., Jacob, J., Jakobsen, B. K., Boulter, J. M. Directed evolution of human T-cell receptors with picomolar affinities by phage display. *Nature Biotechnology* 2005; 23:349-354.

Lipowska-Bhalla, G., Gilham, D. E., Hawkins, R. E., and Rothwell, D. G. Targeted immunotherapy of cancer with CAR T cells: achievements and challenges. *Cancer Immunology, Immunotherapy* 2012; 61:953-962.

Lisiero, D. N., Soto, H., Everson, R. G., Liau, L. M., and Prins, R. M. The histone deacetylase inhibitor, LBH589, promotes the systemic cytokine and effector responses of adoptively transferred CD8+ T cells. *Journal for Immunotherapy of Cancer* 2014; 2:8.

Livak, K. J., and Schmittgen, T. D. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the $2-\Delta\Delta$ CT method. *Methods* 2001; 25:402-408.

Louis, C. U., Savoldo, B., Dotti, G., Pule, M., Yvon, E., Myers, G. D., Rossig, C., Russell, H.
V., Diouf, O., Liu, E., Liu, H., Wu, M. F., Gee, A. P., Mei, Z., Rooney, C. M., Heslop, H. E., and Brenner, M. K. Antitumor activity and long-term fate of chimeric antigen receptor–positive T cells in patients with neuroblastoma. *Blood* 2011; 118:6050-6056.

Lu, Y., Yao, X., Li, Y. F., El-Gamil, M., Dudley, M. E., Yang, J. C., Almeida, J. R., Douek, D. C., Samuels, Y., Rosenberg, S. A., and Robbins, P. F. Mutated PPP1R3B is recognized by T cells used to treat a melanoma patient who experienced a durable complete tumor regression.

Journal of Immunology 2013; 190:6034-6042.

Ludwig, A., Schulte, A., Schnack, C., Hundhausen, C., Reiss, K., Brodway, N., Held-Feindt, J., and Mentlein, R. Enhanced expression and shedding of the transmembrane chemokine CXCL16 by reactive astrocytes and glioma cells. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 2005; 93:1293-1303.

Mahvi, D. A., Meyers, J. V., Tatar, A. J., Contreras, A., Suresh, M., Leverson, G. E., Sen, S., and Cho, C. S. Ctla-4 blockade plus adoptive T-cell transfer promotes optimal melanoma immunity in mice.

Journal of Immunotherapy 2015; 38:54-61.

Marchesi, F., Piemonti, L., Fedele, G., Destro, A., Roncalli, M., Albarello, L., Doglioni, C., Anselmo, A., Doni, A., Bianchi, P., Laqhi, L., Malesci, A., Cervo, L., Malosio, M., Reni, M., Zerbi, A., Di Carlo, V., Mantovani, A., and Allavena, P. The chemokine receptor CX3CR1 is involved in the neural tropism and malignant behavior of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Research* 2008; 68:9060-9069.

Matsumura, S., Wang, B., Kawashima, N., Braunstein, S., Badura, M., Cameron, T. O., Babb, J. S., Schneider, R. J., Formenti, S. C., Dustin, M. L., and Demaria, S. Radiation-induced CXCL16 release by breast cancer cells attracts effector T cells. *Journal of Immunology* 2008; 181:3099-3107.

Maude, S. L., Barrett, D., Teachey, D. T., and Grupp, S. A. Managing cytokine release syndrome associated with novel T cell-engaging therapies. *Cancer Journal* 2014; 20:119-122.

Maude, S. L., Frey, N., Shaw, P. A., Aplenc, R., Barrett, D. M., Bunin, N. J., Chew, A., Gonzalez, V. E., Zheng, Z., Lacey, S. F., Mahnke, Y. D., Melenhorst, J. J., Rheingold, S. R., Shen, A., Teachey, D. T., Levine, B. L., June, C. H., Porter, D. L., and Grupp, S. A. Chimeric antigen receptor T cells for sustained remissions in leukemia. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2014; 371:1507-1517.

Meijer, J., Ogink, J., Kreike, B., Nuyten, D., de Visser, K. E., and Roos, E. The chemokine receptor CXCR6 and its ligand CXCL16 are expressed in carcinomas and inhibit proliferation. *Cancer Research* 2008; 68:4701-4708.

Mellor, H. and Parker, P. The extended protein kinase C superfamily. *Biochemical Journal* 1998; 332:281-292.

Meunier, S., Rapetti, L., Beziaud, L., Pontoux, C., Legrand, A., and Tanchot, C. Synergistic CD40 signaling on APCs and CD8 T cells drives efficient CD8 response and memory

differentiation. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 2012; 91:859-869.

Min, L., Isa, S. A. B. M., Shuai, W., Piang, C. B., Nih, F. W., Kotaka, M., and Ruedl, C. Cutting edge: granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor is the major CD8+ T cell-derived licensing factor for dendritic cell activation. *Journal of Immunology* 2010; 184:4625-4629.

Moon, E. K., Carpenito, C., Sun, J., Wang, L.-C. S., Kapoor, V., Predina, J., Powell, D. J., Riley, J. L., June, C. H., and Albelda, S. M. Expression of a functional CCR2 receptor enhances tumor localization and tumor eradication by retargeted human T cells expressing a mesothelin-specific chimeric antibody receptor. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2011; 17:4719-4730.

Morgan, R. A., Dudley, M. E., Wunderlich, J. R., Hughes, M. S., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R. M., Royal, R. E., Topalian, S. L., Kammula, U. S., Restifo, N. P., Zheng, Z., Nahvi, A., de Vries, C. R., Rogers-Freezer, L. J., Mavroukakis, S. A., and Rosenberg, S. A. Cancer regression in patients after transfer of genetically engineered lymphocytes. *Science* 2006; 314:126-129.

Morgan, R. A., Yang, J. C., Kitano, M., Dudley, M. E., Laurencot, C. M., and Rosenberg, S. A. Case report of a serious adverse event following the administration of t cells transduced with a chimeric antigen receptor recognizing erbb2. *Molecular Therapy* 2010; 18:843-851.

Morita, S., Kojima, T., and Kitamura, T. Plat-E: an efficient and stable system for transient packaging of retroviruses. *Gene Therapy* 2000; 7:1063-1066.

Musha, H., Ohtani, H., Mizoi, T., Kinouchi, M., Nakayama, T., Shiiba, K., Miyagawa, K., Nagura, H., Yoshie, O., and Sasaki, I. Selective infiltration of CCR5+ CXCR3+ T lymphocytes in human colorectal carcinoma. *International Journal of Cancer* 2005; 116:949-956.

Muul, L. M., Tuschong, L. M., Soenen, S. L., Jagadeesh, G. J., Ramsey, W. J., Long, Z., Carter, C. S., Garabedian, E. K., Alleyne, M., Brown, M., Bernstein, W., Schurman, S. H., Fleisher, T. A., Leitman, S. F., Dunbar, C. E., Blaese, R. M., and Candotti, F. Persistence and expression of the adenosine deaminase gene for 12 years and immune reaction to gene transfer components: long-term results of the first clinical gene therapy trial. *Blood* 2003; 101:2563-2569.

Nishimura, M., Umehara, H., Nakayama, T., Yoneda, O., Hieshima, K., Kakizaki, M., Dohmae, N., Yoshie, O., and Imai, T. Dual functions of fractalkine/CX3C ligand 1 in

trafficking of perforin+/granzyme B+ cytotoxic effector lymphocytes that are defined by CX3CR1 expression. *Journal of Immunology* 2002; 168:6173-6180.

Ohta, M., Tanaka, F., Yamaguchi, H., Sadanaga, N., Inoue, H., and Mori, M. The high expression of Fractalkine results in a better prognosis for colorectal cancer patients. *International Journal of Oncology* 2005; 26:41-47.

Ohtani, H., Jin, Z., Takegawa, S., Nakayama, T., and Yoshie, O. Abundant expression of CXCL9 (MIG) by stromal cells that include dendritic cells and accumulation of CXCR3+ T cells in lymphocyte-rich gastric carcinoma. *Journal of Pathology* 2009; 217:21-31.

Oldham, K. A., Parsonage, G., Bhatt, R. I., Wallace, D. M. A., Deshmukh, N., Chaudhri, S., Adams, D. H., and Lee, S. P. T lymphocyte recruitment into renal cell carcinoma tissue: a role for chemokine receptors CXCR3, CXCR6, CCR5, and CCR6. *European Urology* 2012; 61:385-394.

Olenchock, B. A., Guo, R., Carpenter, J. H., Jordan, M., Topham, M. K., Koretzky, G. A., and Zhong, X. P. Disruption of diacylglycerol metabolism impairs the induction of T cell anergy. *Nature Immunology* 2006; 7:1174-1181.

Park, M. H., Lee, J. S., and Yoon, J. H. High expression of CX3CL1 by tumor cells correlates with a good prognosis and increased tumor-infiltrating CD8+ T cells, natural killer cells, and dendritic cells in breast carcinoma. *Journal of Surgical Oncology* 2012; 106:386-392.

Paulos, C. M. and June, C. H. Putting the brakes on BTLA in T cell–mediated cancer immunotherapy. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2010; 120:76-80.

Paulos, C. M., Wrzesinski, C., Kaiser, A., Hinrichs, C. S., Chieppa, M., Cassard, L., Palmer, D. C., Boni, A., Muranski, P., Yu, Z., Gattinoni, L., Antony, P. A., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Microbial translocation augments the function of adoptively transferred self/tumor-specific CD8+ T cells via TLR4 signaling. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2007; 117:2197-2204.

Pearce, E. L., Mullen, A. C., Martins, G. A., Krawczyk, C. M., Hutchins, A. S., Zediak, V. P., Banica, M., DiCioccio, C. B., Gross, D. A., Mao, C. A, Shen, H., Cereb, N., Yang, S. Y., Lindsten, T., Rossant, J., Hunter, C. A., and Reiner, S. L. Control of effector CD8+ T cell function by the transcription factor Eomesodermin. *Science* 2003; 302:1041-1043. Perez, E. E., Wang, J., Miller, J. C., Jouvenot, Y., Kim, K. A., Liu, O., Wang, N., Lee, G.,
Bartsevich, V. V., Lee, Y., Guschin, D. Y., Rupniewski, I., Walte, A. J., Carpenito, C., Carroll,
R. G., Orange, J. S., Urnov, F. D., Rebar, E. J., Ando, D., Gregory, P. D., Riley, J. L., Holmes,
M. C., and June, C. H. Establishment of HIV-1 resistance in CD4+ T cells by genome editing using zinc-finger nucleases.

Nature Biotechnology 2008; 26:808-816.

Piali, L., Fichtel, A., Terpe, H.-J., Imhof, B. A., and Gisler, R. H. Endothelial vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 expression is suppressed by melanoma and carcinoma. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 1995; 181:811-816.

Piersma, S. J., Welters, M. J., van der Hulst, J. M., Kloth, J. N., Kwappenberg, K., Trimbos, B. J., Melief, C. J., Hellebrekers, B. W., Fleuren, G. J., Kenter, G. G., Offringa, R., and van der Burg, S. H. Human papilloma virus specific T cells infiltrating cervical cancer and draining lymph nodes show remarkably frequent use of HLA-DQ and–DP as a restriction element. *International Journal of Cancer* 2008; 122:486-494.

Pilon-Thomas, S., Kuhn, L., Ellwanger, S., Janssen, W., Royster, E., Marzban, S., Kudchadkar, R., Zager, J., Gibney, G., Sondak, V. K., Weber, J., Mulé, J. J., and Sarnaik, A. Brief Communication: Efficacy of Adoptive cell transfer of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes after lymphopenia induction for metastatic melanoma. *Journal of Immunotherapy* 2012; 35:615-620.

Radvanyi, L. G., Bernatchez, C., Zhang, M., Fox, P. S., Miller, P., Chacon, J., Wu, R., Lizee,
G., Mahoney, S., Alvarado, G., Glass, M., Johnson, V. E., McMannis, J. D., Shpall, E., Prieto,
V., Papadopoulos, N., Kim, K., Homsi, J., Bedikian, A., Hwu, W. J., Patel, S., Ross, M. I., Lee,
J. E., Gershenwald, J. E., Lucci, A., Royal, R., Cormier, J. N., Davies, M. A., Mansaray, R.,
Fulbright, O. J., Toth, C., Ramachandran, R., Wardell, S., Gonzalez, A., and Hwu, P. Specific
lymphocyte subsets predict response to adoptive cell therapy using expanded autologous
tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in metastatic melanoma patients. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2012; 18:6758-6770.

Rapoport, A. P., Stadtmauer, E. A., Binder-Scholl, G. K., Goloubeva, O., Vogl, D. T., Lacey, S.
F., Badros, A. Z., Garfall, A., Weiss, B., Finklestein, J., Kulikovskaya, I., Sinha, S. K.,
Kronsberg, S., Gupta, M., Bond, S., Melchiori, L., Brewer, J. E., Bennett, A. D., Gerry, A. B.,
Pumphrey, N. J., Williams, D., Tayton-Martin, H. K., Ribeiro, L., Holdich, T., Yanovich, S.,
Hardy, N., Yared, J., Kerr, N., Philip, S., Westphal, S., Siegel, D. L., Levine, B. L., Jakobsen,
B. K., Kalos, M., and June, C. H. NY-ESO-1-specific TCR-engineered T cells mediate
sustained antigen-specific antitumor effects in myeloma. *Nature Medicine* 2015; 21:914-921.

Rapp, M., Grassmann, S., Chaloupka, M., Layritz, P., Kruger, S., Ormanns, S., Rataj, F., Janssen, K. P., Endres, S., Anz, D., and Kobold, S. CC chemokine receptor type 4

transduction of T cells enhances interaction with dendritic cells, tumor infiltration and therapeutic efficacy of adoptive T cell transfer. *OncoImmunology* 2015; DOI:10.1080/2162402X.2015.1105428.

Redmond, W. L., Ruby, C. E., and Weinberg, A. D. The role of OX40-mediated co-stimulation in T-cell activation and survival. *Critical Reviews in Immunology* 2009; 29:197-201.

Reyon, D., Tsai, S. Q., Khayter, C., Foden, J. A., Sander, J. D., and Joung, J. K. FLASH assembly of TALENs for high-throughput genome editing. *Nature Biotechnology* 2012; 30:460-465.

Ridge, J. P., Di Rosa, F., and Matzinger, P. A conditioned dendritic cell can be a temporal bridge between a CD4+ T-helper and a T-killer cell. *Nature* 1998; 393:474-478.

Riese, M. J., Wang, L.-C. S., Moon, E. K., Joshi, R. P., Ranganathan, A., June, C. H., Koretzky, G. A., and Albelda, S. M. Enhanced effector responses in activated CD8+ T cells deficient in diacylglycerol kinases. *Cancer Research* 2013; 73:3566-3577.

Robbins, P. F., Lu, Y.-C., El-Gamil, M., Li, Y. F., Gross, C., Gartner, J., Lin, J. C., Teer, J. K., Cliften, P., Tycksen, E., Samuels, Y., and Rosenberg, S. A. Mining exomic sequencing data to identify mutated antigens recognized by adoptively transferred tumor-reactive T cells. *Nature Medicine* 2013; 19:747-752.

Robbins, P. F., Morgan, R. A., Feldman, S. A., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R. M., Dudley, M. E., Wunderlich, J. R., Nahvi, A. V., Helman, L. J., Mackall, C. L., Kammula, U. S., Hughes, M. S., Restifo, N. P., Raffeld, M., Lee, C. C., Levy, C. L., Li, Y. F., El-Gamil, M., Schwarz, S. L., Laurencot, C., and Rosenberg, S. A. Tumor regression in patients with metastatic synovial cell sarcoma and melanoma using genetically engineered lymphocytes reactive with NY-ESO-1. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 2011; 29:917-924.

Roos, R. S., Loetscher, M., Legler, D. F., Clark-Lewis, I., Baggiolini, M., and Moser, B. Identification of CCR8, the receptor for the human CC chemokine I-309. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 1997; 272:17251-17254.

Rosenberg, S. A. Cell transfer immunotherapy for metastatic solid cancer: what clinicians need to know.

Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology 2011; 8:577-585.

Rosenberg, S. A. and Restifo, N. P. Adoptive cell transfer as personalized immunotherapy for human cancer.

Science 2015; 348:62-68.

Rosenberg, S. A., Packard, B. S., Aebersold, P. M., Solomon, D., Topalian, S. L., Toy, S. T., Simon, P., Lotze, M. T., Yang, J. C., Seipp, C. A., Simpson, C., Carter, C., Bock, S., Schwartzentruber, D., Wei, J. P., and White, D. E. Use of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and interleukin-2 in the immunotherapy of patients with metastatic melanoma. *New England Journal of Medicine* 1988; 319:1676-1680.

Rosenberg, S. A., Yannelli, J. R., Yang, J. C., Topalian, S. L., Schwartzentruber, D. J., Weber, J. S., Parkinson, D. R., Seipp, C. A., Einhorn, J. H., and White, D. E. Treatment of patients with metastatic melanoma with autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and interleukin 2. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 1994; 86:1159-1166.

Rosenberg, S. A., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R. M., Kammula, U. S., Hughes, M. S., Phan, G. Q., Citrin, D. E., Restifo, N. P., Robbins, P. F., Wunderlich, J. R., Morton, K. E., Laurencot, C. M., Steinberg, S. M., White, D. E., and Dudley, M. E. Durable complete responses in heavily pretreated patients with metastatic melanoma using T-cell transfer immunotherapy. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2011; 17:4550-4557.

Sadelain, M., Brentjens, R., and Riviere, I. The basic principles of chimeric antigen receptor design. *Cancer Discovery* 2013; 3:388-398.

Sakoda, Y., Park, J.-J., Zhao, Y., Kuramasu, A., Geng, D., Liu, Y., Davila, E., and Tamada, K. Dichotomous regulation of gvhd through bidirectional functions of the btla-hvem pathway. *Blood* 2011; 117:2506-2514.

Sapoznik, S., Ortenberg, R., Galore-Haskel, G., Kozlovski, S., Levy, D., Avivi, C., Barshack, I., Cohen, C. J., Besser, M. J., Schachter, J., and Markel, G. CXCR1 as a novel target for directing reactive T cells toward melanoma: implications for adoptive cell transfer immunotherapy.

Cancer Immunology, Immunotherapy 2012; 61:1833-1847.

Scholler, J., Brady, T. L., Binder-Scholl, G., Hwang, W.-T., Plesa, G., Hege, K. M., Vogel, A. N., Kalos, M., Riley, J. L., Deeks, S. G., Mitsuyasu, R. T., Bernstein, W. B., Aronson, N. E., Levine, B. L., Bushman, F. D., and June, C. H. Decade-long safety and function of retroviral-modified chimeric antigen receptor T cells. *Science Translational Medicine* 2012; 4:s132ra53.

Schroder, K., Hertzog, P. J., Ravasi, T., and Hume, D. A. Interferon- γ : an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions.

Journal of Leukocyte Biology 2004; 75:163-189.

Schuh, K., Twardzik, T., Kneitz, B., Heyer, J., Schimpl, A., and Serfling, E. The interleukin 2 receptor α chain/CD25 promoter is a target for nuclear factor of activated T cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 1998; 188:1369-1373.

Schuurhuis, D. H., Laban, S., Toes, R. E., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., Kleijmeer, M. J., van der Voort, E. I., Rea, D., Offringa, R., Geuze, H. J., Melief, C. J., and Ossendorp, F. Immature dendritic cells acquire CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocyte priming capacity upon activation by T helper cell–independent or–dependent stimuli. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2000; 192:145-150.

Shin, J., O'Brien, T. F., Grayson, J. M., and Zhong, X. Differential regulation of primary and memory CD8 T cell immune responses by diacylglycerol kinases. *Journal of Immunology* 2012; 188:2111-2117.

Shuford, W. W., Klussman, K., Tritchler, D. D., Loo, D. T., Chalupny, J., Siadak, A. W., Brown, T. J., Emswiler, J., Raecho, H., Larsen, C. P., Pearson, T. C., Ledbetter, J. A., Aruffo, A., and Mittler, R. S. 4-1BB costimulatory signals preferentially induce CD8+ T cell proliferation and lead to the amplification in vivo of cytotoxic T cell responses. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 1997; 186:47-55.

Siegel, R., Ma, J., Zou, Z., and Jemal, A. Cancer statistics, 2014. *CA: a Cancer Journal for Clinicians* 2014; 64:9-29.

Slaney, C. Y., Kershaw, M. H., and Darcy, P. K. Trafficking of T Cells into tumors. *Cancer Research* 2014; 74:7168-7174.

Stevanovic, S., Draper, L. M., Langhan, M. M., Campbell, T. E., Kwong, M. L., Wunderlich, J. R., Dudley, M. E., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R. M., Kammula, U. S., Restifo, N. P., Rosenberg, S. A., and Hinrichs, C. S. Complete regression of metastatic cervical cancer after treatment with human papillomavirus–targeted tumor-infiltrating T cells. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 2015; 33:1543-1550.

Sun, J. C. and Bevan, M. J. Defective CD8 T cell memory following acute infection without CD4 T cell help. *Science* 2003; 300:339-342.

Sun, J. C., Williams, M. A., and Bevan, M. J. CD4+ T cells are required for the maintenance, not programming, of memory CD8+ T cells after acute infection. *Nature Immunology* 2004; 5:927-933.

Tao, R., de Zoeten, E. F., Özkaynak, E., Chen, C., Wang, L., Porrett, P. M., Li, B., Turka, L. A., Olson, E. N., Greene, M. I., Wells, A. D., and Hancock, W. W. Deacetylase inhibition promotes the generation and function of regulatory T cells.
Nature Medicine 2007; 13:1299-1307.

Ten Hagen, T. L., Seynhaeve, A. L., and Eggermont, A. M. Tumor necrosis factor-mediated interactions between inflammatory response and tumor vascular bed. *Immunological Reviews* 2008; 222:299-315.

Tesselaar, K., Xiao, Y., Arens, R., van Schijndel, G. M., Schuurhuis, D. H., Mebius, R. E., Borst, J., and van Lier, R. A. Expression of the murine CD27 ligand CD70 in vitro and in vivo.

Journal of Immunology 2003; 170:33-40.

Thompson, E. D., Enriquez, H. L., Fu, Y.-X., and Engelhard, V. H. Tumor masses support naive T cell infiltration, activation, and differentiation into effectors. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2010; 207:1791-1804.

Tran, E., Turcotte, S., Gros, A., Robbins, P. F., Lu, Y., Dudley, M. E., Wunderlich, J. R., Somerville, R. P., Hogan, K., Hinrichs, C. S., Parkhurst, M. R., Yang, J. C., and Rosenberg, S. A. Cancer immunotherapy based on mutation-specific CD4+ T cells in a patient with epithelial cancer.

Science 2014; 344:641-645.

van Steenwijk, P. J. d. V., Heusinkveld, M., Ramwadhdoebe, T. H., Lowik, M. J., van der Hulst, J. M., Goedemans, R., Piersma, S. J., Kenter, G. G., and van der Burg, S. H. An unexpectedly large polyclonal repertoire of HPV-specific T cells is poised for action in patients with cervical cancer.

Cancer Research 2010; 70:2707-2717.

Vo, D. D., Prins, R. M., Begley, J. L., Donahue, T. R., Morris, L. F., Bruhn, K. W., de la Rocha, P., Yang, M. Y., Mok, S., Garban, H. J., Craft, N., Economou, J. S., Marincola, F. M., Wang, E., and Ribas, A. Enhanced antitumor activity induced by adoptive T-cell transfer and adjunctive use of the histone deacetylase inhibitor LAQ824. *Cancer Research* 2009; 69:8693-8699.

Wagner, H.-J., Bollard, C. M., Vigouroux, S., Huls, M. H., Anderson, R., Prentice, H. G., Brenner, M. K., Heslop, H. E., and Rooney, C. M. A strategy for treatment of Epstein–Barr virus-positive Hodgkin's disease by targeting interleukin 12 to the tumor environment using tumor antigen-specific T cells.

Cancer Gene Therapy 2004; 11:81-91.

Wang, G. P., Levine, B. L., Binder, G. K., Berry, C. C., Malani, N., McGarrity, G., Tebas, P., June, C. H., and Bushman, F. D. Analysis of lentiviral vector integration in HIV+ study subjects receiving autologous infusions of gene modified CD4+ T cells. *Molecular Therapy* 2009; 17:844-850.

Wang, L., Riese, M., Moon, E., and Albelda, S. M. Overcoming intrinsic inhibitory pathways to augment the antineoplastic activity of adoptively transferred T cells: Re-tuning your CAR before hitting a rocky road.

Oncoimmunology 2013; 2:e26492.

Wang, L. X., Shu, S., Disis, M. L., & Plautz, G. E. Adoptive transfer of tumor-primed, in vitro–activated, CD4+ T effector cells (TEs) combined with CD8+ TEs provides intratumoral TE proliferation and synergistic antitumor response. *Blood* 2007; 109:4865-4876.

Waugh, K. A., Leach, S. M., and Slansky, J. E. Targeting transcriptional regulators of CD8+ T Cell dysfunction to boost anti-tumor immunity. *Vaccines* 2015; 3:771-802.

Wente, M. N., Gaida, M. M., Mayer, C., Michalski, C. W., Haag, N., Giese, T., Felix, K., Bergmann, F., Giese, N. A., and Friess, H. Expression and potential function of the CXC chemokine CXCL16 in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *International Journal of Oncology* 2008; 33:297-308.

Wherry, E. J., Ha, S.-J., Kaech, S. M., Haining, W. N., Sarkar, S., Kalia, V., Subramaniam, S., Blattman, J. N., Barber, D. L., and Ahmed, R. Molecular signature of CD8+ T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. *Immunity* 2007; 27:670-684.

Wrzesinski, C., Paulos, C. M., Kaiser, A., Muranski, P., Palmer, D. C., Gattinoni, L., Yu, Z., Rosenberg, S. A., and Restifo, N. P. Increased intensity lymphodepletion enhances tumor treatment efficacy of adoptively transferred tumor-specific T cells. *Journal of Immunotherapy* 2010; 33:1-7.

Yao, X., Ahmadzadeh, M., Lu, Y.-C., Liewehr, D. J., Dudley, M. E., Liu, F., Schrump, D. S., Steinberg, S. M., Rosenberg, S. A., and Robbins, P. F. Levels of peripheral CD4+ FoxP3+ regulatory T cells are negatively associated with clinical response to adoptive immunotherapy of human cancer.

Blood 2012; 119:5688-5696.

Zeng, Y., Huebener, N., Fest, S., Weixler, S., Schroeder, U., Gaedicke, G., Xiang, R., Schramm, A., Eggert, A., Reisfeld, R. A., and Lode, H. N. Fractalkine (CX3CL1)–and interleukin-2–enriched neuroblastoma microenvironment induces eradication of metastases mediated by T cells and natural killer cells. *Cancer Research* 2007; 67:2331-2338.

Zha, Y., Marks, R., Ho, A. W., Peterson, A. C., Janardhan, S., Brown, I., Praveen, K., Stang,

S., Stone, J. C., and Gajewski, T. F. T cell anergy is reversed by active Ras and is regulated by diacylglycerol kinase-α. *Nature Immunology* 2006; 7:1166-1173.

Zhang, L., Feldman, S. A., Zheng, Z., Chinnasamy, N., Xu, H., Nahvi, A. V., Dudley, M. E., Rosenberg, S. A., and Morgan, R. A. Evaluation of γ-retroviral vectors that mediate the inducible expression of IL-12 for clinical application. *Journal of Immunotherapy* 2012; 35:430-439.

Zhao, Y., Zheng, Z., Cohen, C. J., Gattinoni, L., Palmer, D. C., Restifo, N. P., Rosenberg, S. A., and Morgan, R. A. High-efficiency transfection of primary human and mouse T lymphocytes using RNA electroporation. *Molecular Therapy* 2006; 13:151-159.

Zhu, Y., Ju, S., Chen, E., Dai, S., Li, C., Morel, P., Liu, L., Zhang, X., and Lu, B. T-bet and eomesodermin are required for T cell-mediated antitumor immune responses. *Journal of Immunology* 2010; 185:3174-3183.

8. Abbreviation list

	١
Γ	

ACT	Adoptive cell therapy
ALL	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia
APC	Allophycocyanin
APCs	Antigen presenting cells
В	
BSA	Bovine serum albumine
BTLA	B- and T-lymphocyte attenuator
С	
CaCl ₂	Calcium chloride
CAR	Chimeric antigen receptor
CCBP2	Chemokine-binding protein 2
CCL	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand
CCL2	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2
CCR	Chemokine (C-C motif) receptor
CCRL	C-C chemokine receptor-like
CD	Cluster of differentiation
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CLL	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia
Cma1	Chymase 1
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
Ct	Threshold cycle
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4
CX3CL1	Chemokine (C-X3-C motif) ligand 1
CX3CR1	CX3C chemokine receptor 1
CXCL	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand
CXCR	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) receptor

D

DAG	Diacylglycerol
DAG	Diacylglycerol

DGK a	Diacylglycerol kinase a	
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium	
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide	
Ε		
E.coli	Escherichia coli	
EB	Ethidium bromide	
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus	
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid	
EF1α	Elongation factor-1 α	
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay	
Eomes	Eomesodermin	
F		
FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting	
FCS	Fetal calf serum	
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate	
Foxp3	Forkhead box protein 3	
FSC	Forward scatter	
FSC-A	Forward scatter-area	
FSC-H	Forward scatter-height	
G		
GFP	Green fluorescent protein	
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor	
GOI	Gene of interest	
gp100	Glycoprotein 100	
H		
HDAC	Histone deacetylase	
HDACI	Histone deacetylase inhibitor	
HEPES acid	4-(2-nydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid	
HKG	Housekeeping genes	
HPKT	Hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase	
	/11	

70

HPV	Human papillomavirus	
I		
IFN-γ	Interferon- γ	
IL	Interleukin	
L		
LAG-3	Lymphocyte-activation gene 3	
LB	Lysogeny broth	
М		
	Malanama antigan recognized by T calls 1	
MDA	Melanonia antigen recognized by 1 cens 1	
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex	
mpn A	Magangar PNA	
IIIKINA	Messenger KNA	
Ν		
NCBI	National center for biotechnology information	
NK cells	Natural killer cells	
0		
OVA	Ovalbumin	
Р		
PBMCs	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells	
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline	
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1	
PD-L1	Programmed death-ligand 1	
PI	Propidium iodide	
РКС	Protein kinase C	
Plat-E	Platinum-E	
ΡΚϹ γ	Protein kinase C y	
R		

71

Ribonucleic acid

RNase	Ribonuclease
RPMI 1640 medium	Roswell park memorial institute 1640 medium
RT-PCR	Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction
S	
SEM	Standard error of the mean
SSC	Side scatter
Т	
TBI	Total body irradiation
TCR	T cell receptor
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor β
TILs	Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes
TLR	Toll-like receptor
Tm	Melting temperature
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor-α
Tregs	Regulatory T cells
W	
w/v	Weight per volume
Χ	
XCL	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand
XCR1	Chemokine (C-motif) receptor 1

9.	Curriculum	vitae

Personal data

Family name	Zeng
First name	Yi
Birth date and place	9. March. 1986, Chongqing, China
Nationality	Chinese
E-mail address	yiyizeng.bright@gmail.com

Education

October 2011 to present

Doctoral student in the Division of Clinical Pharmacology

Medizinische Klinik und Poliklinik IV,

Klinikum der Universität München, Munich, Germany

Under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Stefan Endres, Dean of Research of the Medical Faculty, and PD Dr. Sebastian Kobold, group leader, Division of Clinical Pharmacology

September 2004 to June 2011

Bachelor and Master degree in Medicine, Southeast University, Nanjing, China
2011 National exam for Chinese Practicing Physician Qualification Certificate
2009 - 2011 Master of Science in Medicine, standard average score: 90/100 (Rank: 02/80)
2004 - 2009 Bachelor of Science in Medicine, standard average score: 87/100 (Rank: 13/80)

Internship and clinical rotation

January, 2011 to June, 2011 Department of Hematology Affiliated Drum Tower Hospital of Nanjing University, Nanjing, China

August, 2009 to September, 2009 Medical Summer Program at Ulm University, Germany

June, 2008 to July, 2009 One year rotation in departments of internal medicine, surgical medicine, obstetrics and gynecology, paediatrics Affiliated Zhongda Hospital of Medical School, Southeast University, Nanjing, China

10. Publications

Original publications

1. Kobold, S., Steffen, J., Chaloupka, M., Grassmann, S., Henkel, J., Castoldi, R., **Zeng, Y.,** Chmielewski, M., Schmollinger, J. C., Schnurr, M., Rothenfußer, S., Schendel, D. J., Abken, H., Sustmann, C., Niederfellner, G., Klein, C., Bourquin, C., and Endres, S. Selective bispecific T cell recruiting antibody and antitumor activity of adoptive T cell transfer. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2014; 107:364.

2. Kobold, S., Grassmann, S., Chaloupka, M., Lampert, C., Wenk, S., Kraus, F., Rapp, M., Düwell, P., **Zeng, Y.,** Schmollinger, J. C., Schnurr, M., Endres, S., and Rothenfußer, S. Impact of a new fusion receptor on PD-1-mediated immunosuppression in adoptive T cell therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2015; 107:djv146.

Conference abstract

1. Grassmann, S., Peter, P., **Zeng**, **Y.,** Schmollinger, J.C., Endres, S., and Kobold, S. A new PD1-CD28 chimeric receptor overcomes PD-1-mediated immunosuppression in adoptive T cell therapy. *Journal for Immunotherapy of Cancer* 03/2014; 2(Suppl2):I19.

DOI:10.1186/2051-1426-2-S2-I19.

Oral presentations

1. Zeng, Y. 15./04./2013,

"A chimeric cytokine receptor for T cell therapy."

Doktorandenkolloqium at Graduiertenkolleg 1202 weekly seminar, Munich, Germany.

2. Zeng, Y., Grassmann, S., Endres, S. and Kobold, S. 02./10.2012,

"Total body irradiation (TBI) increases tumor infiltration by T cells after adoptive cell transfer."

4th Autumn School Current Concept in Immunology, Bad Schandao, Germay.

3. Zeng, Y., Endres, S. and Kobold, S. 24./03./2012,

"Fraudulent T cell Receptor---not all the things not good are bad.")

ICE School (Immunology Course Engadina), Bos-Cha, Switzerland

Poster

1. Zeng, Y., Grassmann, S., Endres, S. and Kobold, S. 14./03.2013,

"Adoptively transferred antigen specific T cells exhibit an exhausted phenotype after total body irradiation in a murine model of gastric cancer-derived tumor."

7th cellular therapy international symposium, Erlangen, Germany.

2. Zeng, Y., Endres, S. and Kobold, S. 05./05./2012,

"Transduction of T cell receptors for the immunotherapy of cancer", DoktaMed, Munich, Germany, Poster Award

11. Acknowledgment

At the moment of finishing my thesis, I would like to my give sincere acknowledgments to many people, without whose continuous support this thesis would have been impossible to finalize.

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Dr. med. Stefan Endres, who has given me the precious opportunity to study in the Division of Clinical Pharmacology at the Klinikum der Universität München. This great chance has opened me the door to a new life in another country and broadened my horizon of scientific research. His clear mind for systematic work and strict attitude for research have impressed me and gave me inspiration. In addition, I would like to express my gratitude for his help during my stay in Germany.

I would like to express my deep gratitude to our group leader PD Dr. med. Sebastian Kobold. He has given me such an interesting project. His guidance and helpful suggestions all through the research time are much appreciated, especially his encouragement when bottlenecks were encountered in the process of my research project. Besides, he granted me a lot of opportunities, including academic conferences and training courses, where I had the chance to present my data and communicate with other scientific peers. In addition, I am also very appreciated for his strict correction and elegant suggestions to improve this thesis, as well as to inspire me with his profound thinking and readings for interesting topics.

My special thanks goes to PD Dr. med. Michael Hristov from the Institut für Prophylaxe und Epidemiologie der Kreislaufkrankheiten, for his technical support for FACS sorting, which was time consuming to select the very rare tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes.

I am also grateful to the colleagues in the lab (Prof. Dr. med. Simon Rothenfusser, Dr. rer. nat. Andreas Schmidt, Dr. med. Simon Heidegger, Dr. rer. nat. Jan C. Schmollinger, Dr. rer. nat. Christian Wißkirchen, Dr. rer. biol. hum. Peter Düwell, Simone Willms, Susanne Wenk, Ulrich Katzner, Monika Fahrenkamp, Dr. med. Stefanie Völk, Dr. med. Luisa Hofer, Simon Grassmann, Phillip Peters, Luisa Berdin, Daniel Wenk, Dr. rer. nat. Moriz Rapp, Dr. rer. biol. hum. Friederike Saathoff, Maximilian Wintergerst, Ludmila Schneider, Andreas Linder, Cornelia Ochs, Christoph Freier, Mathias Kurzay, Michael Chaloupka, Christopher Lampert, Rachel Mak Anyengo, Patrick Layritz, Viktoria Blumenberg) and co-workers from other institutions (Dr. rer. nat. Qihui Zhou, Detian Yuan, Dr. med. Joachim Pircher, Dr. rer. nat. Davide Cavanna, Julia Kipp) for their technical assistance and stimulating discussions. I thank the Chinese Scholarship Council for providing me financial support since 2011. And I am grateful for the help and concern of Prof. Chongling Huang and Mr. Ji Qiang Dai from the Chinese Consulate Munich.

Unforgettable appreciation also goes to many kind people, who offered me helping hands when I suffered difficulties during the stay abroad. Their kindness account for a large proportion of the most beautiful memories in Germany.

Last but not least, special thanks go to my beloved family, lovely friends and the grandfather in heaven, who are always there with endless support, speechless inspiration and uncountable love. To them, I dedicate this thesis.

Eidesstattliche Versicherung

Zeng, Yi

Name, Vorname

Ich erkläre hiermit an Eides statt, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertation mit dem Thema

> Gene expression profiles of T cells after adoptive transfer in a mouse model of pancreatic carcinoma

selbständig verfasst, mich außer der angegebenen keiner weiteren Hilfsmittel bedient und alle Erkenntnisse, die aus dem Schrifttum ganz oder annähernd übernommen sind, als solche kenntlich gemacht und nach ihrer Herkunft unter Bezeichnung der Fundstelle einzeln nachgewiesen habe.

Ich erkläre des Weiteren, dass die hier vorgelegte Dissertation nicht in gleicher oder in ähnlicher Form bei einer anderen Stelle zur Erlangung eines akademischen Grades eingereicht wurde.

Ort, Datum

Unterschrift Doktorandin/Doktorand